# NOTICE AND CALL OF SPECIAL MEETING

Notice is hereby given that I, Dean Efstathiou, Chair of the Budget and Rates Committee, call a SPECIAL MEETING of the Agency's Budget and Rates Committee.

Said SPECIAL MEETING of the Committee to be held on:

Tuesday, September 19, 2017 at 5:30 PM

Castaic Lake Water Agency Rio Vista Water Treatment Plant 27234 Bouquet Canyon Road Santa Clarita, California 91350 Training Room

Enclosed with and as part of this Notice and Call is an agenda for the meeting.

Signed: Dean Efsta iou

8.31.17

Date:



BOARD OF DIRECTORS PRESIDENT ROBERT J. DIPRIMIO

> VICE PRESIDENT GARY R. MARTIN

E,G. "JERRY" GLADBACH DEAN D. EFSTATHIOU WILLIAM C. COOPER WILLIAM PECSI THOMAS P. CAMPBELL EDWARD A. COLLEY JACQUELYN H. McMILLAN R. J. KELLY B. J. ATKINS

GENERAL MANAGER MATTHEW G. STONE

ASSISTANT GENERAL MANAGER VALERIE L. PRYOR

GENERAL COUNSEL BEST BEST & KRIEGER, LLP

> SECRETARY APRIL JACOBS

\*A PUBLIC AGENCY PROVIDING RELIABLE, QUALITY WATER AT A REASONABLE COST TO THE SANTA CLARITA VALLEY\*

27234 BOUQUET CANYON ROAD • SANTA CLARITA, CALIFORNIA 91350-2173 • 661 297•1600 • FAX 661 297•1611 website address www.clwa.org [This page intentionally left blank.]

DATE: September 12, 2017

TO: Budget and Rates Committee Dean Efstathiou, Chair Jerry Gladbach, Vice Chair Tom Campbell Bob DiPrimio R.J. Kelly

Vicene Am

FROM: Valerie L. Pryor Assistant General Manager

A meeting of the Budget and Rates Committee is scheduled for **Tuesday**, **September 19, 2017 at 5:30 PM** in the Training Room at the Rio Vista Water Treatment Plant.

## **MEETING AGENDA**

- 1. Public Comment
- \* Recommend Approval of a Resolution Authorizing a Proposition 218 Notice of Public Hearing on the Proposed Retail Water Rates and Setting a Public Hearing Date
- 3. \* Update on 2017 Facility Capacity Fee Study
- 4. \* Committee Planning Calendar
- 5. General Report on Budget and Rates Activities
- 6. Adjournment
  - \* Indicates attachment
  - Indicates to be distributed
- cc: CLWA Board of Directors Joe Byrne

# W A T E R AGENCY

#### BOARD OF DIRECTORS PRESIDENT ROBERT J. DIPRIMIO

VICE PRESIDENT GARY R. MARTIN

E.G. "JERRY" GLADBACH DEAN D. EFSTATHIOU WILLIAM C. COOPER WILLIAM PECSI THOMAS P. CAMPBELL EDWARD A. COLLEY JACQUELYN H. McMILLAN R. J. KELLY B. J. ATKINS

GENERAL MANAGER MATTHEW G. STONE

ASSISTANT GENERAL MANAGER VALERIE L. PRYOR

GENERAL COUNSEL BEST BEST & KRIEGER, LLP

> SECRETARY APRIL JACOBS

### Notice:

Any person may make a request for a disability-related modification or accommodation needed for that person to be able to participate in the public meeting by telephoning (661) 297-1600, or writing to Castaic Lake Water Agency at 27234 Bouquet Canyon Road, Santa Clarita, CA 91350. Requests must specify the nature of the disability and the type of accommodation requested. A telephone number or other contact information should be included so that Agency staff may discuss appropriate arrangements. Persons requesting a disability-related accommodation should make the request with adequate time before the meeting for the Agency to provide the requested accommodation.

"A PUBLIC AGENCY PROVIDING RELIABLE, QUALITY WATER AT A REASONABLE COST TO THE SANTA CLARITA VALLEY"

27234 BOUQUET CANYON ROAD • SANTA CLARITA, CALSFORNIA 91350-2173 • 661 297•1600 • FAX 661 297•1611 website address: www.clwa.org September 12, 2017 Page 2

Pursuant to Government Code Section 54957.5, non-exempt public records that relate to open session agenda items and are distributed to a majority of the Board less than seventy-two (72) hours prior to the meeting will be available for public inspection at the Castaic Lake Water Agency, located at 27234 Bouquet Canyon Road, Santa Clarita, California 91350, during regular business hours. When practical, these public records will also be made available on the Agency's Internet Web site, accessible at http://www.clwa.org.





## SUMMARY

On September 11, 2015, the Santa Clarita Water Division (SCWD) of the Castaic Lake Water Agency (CLWA) engaged a rate consultant, Raftelis Financial Consultants, Inc. (RFC) to prepare the SCWD Retail Water Rate Cost of Service Study (Study). The Study includes an updated financial plan to assist in rate analysis for the next three years based on the financial forecast and the goals and objectives of SCWD. RFC also prepared a cost of service and rate design as required by California Article XIII D, section 6 (commonly referred to as Proposition 218). RFC has concluded its analysis which is encompassed in the "Santa Clarita Water Division Retail Water Rate Cost of Service Study Report" dated August 2017 (Attachment 1). To be in compliance with Proposition 218, SCWD must hold a public hearing and mail a notice of the public hearing with information regarding the proposed retail water rate adjustments to the record owner of a parcel upon which the water service charges are proposed for imposition, and any tenant who is directly responsible for the payment of water service charges (i.e., a customer of record who is not a property owner). The notice must be mailed not less than 45 days prior to the public hearing.

### DISCUSSION

The notice of the public hearing (draft attached as Exhibit A) will provide SCWD customers information about the public hearing and proposed rates. Any record owner or tenant may submit a written protest and/or come to the hearing and provide oral testimony on the proposed rates. If a majority of the record owners or tenants directly liable for the payment of the charges submit written protests against the proposed adjustments, then the rate adjustments will not be adopted.

The proposed rate adjustments set forth in the attached notice are for the three-year period beginning in January 1, 2018, 2019 and 2020, plus the pass through increases of \$0.05 for the 2018 incremental cost from 2017 to cover Purchased Water cost increases. The wholesale water rates are based on CLWA's newly approved rate structure effective April 1, 2016 through December 31, 2018. In calendar year 2019 and 2020, SCWD will pass-through to its customers any incremental increases in the wholesale water costs, imposed upon it by CLWA. SCWD will also pass through to its customers any incremental increases in celentar years 2018, 2019 and 2020 that are greater than those projected in the Study. The rate adjustments cover the actual costs of providing water service to our customers and reserve targets as approved by the Board of Directors. The proposed rates will also fund 100 percent of SCWD's Capital Improvement Program.

# FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS

SCWD contracted with Psomas to assist with the mailing list for all property owners and tenants at a cost not to exceed \$3,750. SCWD will utilize Infosend to mail the notifications to all service addresses and property owners. The approximate mailing cost is \$16,000.

## RECOMMENDATION

That the Budget and Rates Committee recommends that the Board of Directors approve the attached resolution (Attachment 2) authorizing a Proposition 218 Notice of Public Hearing on the proposed retail water rates and setting a public hearing date.

VLP

Attachments

**ATTACHMENT 1** 



# Santa Clarita Water Division

Retail Water Rate Cost of Service Study Report

September 2017





RAFTELIS FINANCIAL CONSULTANTS, INC.

445 S Figueroa St Suite 2270 Los Angeles, CA 90039 Phone 213.262.9300 www.raftelis.com

September 11, 2017

Mr. Keith Abercrombie Retail Manager Santa Clarita Water Division 26521 Summit Circle Santa Clarita, CA 91350

Subject: Retail Water Rate Cost of Service Study Report

### Dear Mr. Abercrombie,

Raftelis Financial Consultants, Inc. (Raftelis) is pleased to provide this Retail Water Rate Cost of Service Study Report (Study) for Santa Clarita Water Division (Division) to address financial needs of the Division and to establish updated water rates. The study includes a five-year financial forecast and recommends rates for three years (calendar years 2018, 2019 and 2020). The rate structure is consistent with direction provided to us from Division staff.

The major objectives of the Study include the following:

- Develop financial plans for the Division to ensure financial sufficiency, meet operation and maintenance (O&M) costs, and ensure sufficient funding for capital replacement and refurbishment (R&R) needs over the five years.
- **2.** Perform cost-of-service analysis for the Division based on recent historical usage.
- **3.** Develop water rates in compliance with California Constitution article XIII D, section 6 (commonly referred to as Proposition 218).

This Report summarizes the key findings and recommendations related to the development of the financial plan and the development of rates the for the water enterprise.

It has been a pleasure working with you, and we thank you and the Division staff, especially Elizabeth Ooms-Graziano, for the support provided during the course of this Study.

Sincerely,

RAFTELIS FINANCIAL CONSULTANTS, INC.

Sanjay Gaur Vice President Victor Smith Consultant

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

1	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	7
	1.1 BACKGROUND OF THE DIVISION	7
	1.2 WATER REVENUE SOURCES	7
	1.3 FINANCIAL HEALTH AND PROPOSED RECOMMENDATIONS	9
2	INTRODUCTION	.12
	2.1 STUDY APPROACH	12
	2.2 ASSUMPTIONS USED IN THE STUDY	13
	2.2.1 WATER DEMAND/CONSUMPTION	13
	2.2.2 MIX OF WATER SUPPLY	13
	2.2.3 OPERATING COST ESCALATION FACTORS	14
	2.2.4 PROJECTED COST SAVINGS FROM NEW WATER DISTRICT ECONOMIES O	F
	SCALE	14
	2.2.5 MISCELLANEOUS REVENUES	15
3	DIVISION FINANCIAL PLAN	.16
	3.1 ANALYSIS OF PURCHASED WATER AND POWER AND PASS-THROUGH	
	ADJUSTMENTS	16
	3.1.1 PROJECTED IMPORTED WATER DEMAND AND COSTS	16
	3.1.2 PASS-THROUGH CALCULATION	18
	3.2 ADDITIONAL REVENUE REQUIREMENTS	19
	3.3 FINANCIAL OUTLOOK AT CURRENT RATES	20
	3.4 PROPOSED FINANCIAL PLAN	22
4	COST OF SERVICE AND RATE DESIGN	.26
	4.1 LEGAL FRAMEWORK AND RATE METHODOLOGY BACKGROUND	26
	4.2 COST BASED RATE SETTING METHODOLOGY	26
	4.3 FUNCTIONALIZED COSTS	27
	4.4 ALLOCATING FUNCTIONS TO COST CAUSATION COMPONENTS	28
	4.4.1 COST OF SERVICE	30
5	RATE DERIVATION	.36
	5.1 PROPOSED RATE STRUCTURE	36
	5.2 RATE DERIVATION	36

	5.2.1 FIXED CHARGES
	5.2.2 FIRE SERVICE CHARGES
	5.2.3 VARIABLE COMMODITY CHARGES41
	5.2.4 COS BASED VARIABLE RATES42
	5.3 CUSTOMER IMPACTS
6	JUMPER RATES
7	APPENDICES
	7.1 APPENDIX 1 – PROJECTED FIXED MONTHLY SERVICE CHARGE REVENUES
	BASED ON CURRENT RATES48
	7.2 APPENDIX 2 – PROJECTED VARIABLE WATER USAGE COMMODITY CHARGES
	BASED ON CURRENT RATES
	7.3 APPENDIX 3 – PROJECTED FIRE SERVICE REVENUE BASED ON CURRENT
	RATES
	7.4 APPENDIX 4 – PROJECTED WATER RATE REVENUES AT CURRENT RATES
	AND PROJECTED MISCELLANEOUS REVENUES
	7.5 APPENDIX 5 – PROJECTED OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE EXPENDITURES
	7.6 APPENDIX 6 – PROJECTED DEBT SERVICE
	7.7 APPENDIX 7 – PROJECTED CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM
	EXPENDITURES
	7.8 APPENDIX 8 – ANALYSIS OF RESERVE FUNDS
	7.9 APPENDIX 9 – FUNCTIONALIZED COST COMPONENT ALLOCATION DETAIL61

# LIST OF TABLES AND FIGURES

Table 1-1: Current and Proposed Rates for Monthly Service Charge (\$/Meter Size in
Inches) Effective January 1
Table 1-2: Current and Proposed Commodity Charge (\$/CCF)
Table 1-3: Proposed Rates for Fire Service Charges (\$/Fire Service Line Size) Effective
January 111
Table 1-4: Proposed Jumper Charge Rate Calculation through CY 2020         11
Table 2-1: Account Growth Factor Across Study Period       13
Table 2-2: Projected Consumption Totals
Table 2-3: Groundwater and Purchased Water Projections       14
Table 2-4: Division Cost Escalation Factors    14
Table 2-5: Division Cost Savings Estimate    14
Table 2-6: Revenue Growth   15
Table 3-1: Projected Fiscal Year Water Requirements in AF         17
Table 3-2: Projected Fiscal Year Water Requirements by Source in AF
Table 3-3: Projected FY 2017 to FY 2021 Variable Wholesale Rates for Purchased Water in
\$/AF17
Table 3-4: Projected CLWA Fixed Charge    18
Table 3-5: Projected Purchased Water Costs    18
Table 3-6: Pass-Through Calculation for FY 2018    19
Table 3-7: Status Quo Pro forma
Table 3-8: Revenue Adjustment Summary    23
Table 3-9: Five-Year Proposed Financial Plan - Pro forma         24
Table 3-10: Reserve Summary   25
Table 4-1: Summary of Division FY 2017 Costs by Function    28
Table 4-2: System-Wide Peaking Characteristics    29
Table 4-3: Maximum Day and Maximum Hour Calculations
Table 4-4: Allocation to Cost Causation Components
Table 4-5: Revenue Requirements by Function – Fiscal Year 2016-17         33
Table 4-6: Rate Components and Cost Allocations – Fiscal Year 2016-17
Figure 5-1: Capacity Ratio Calculation for <sup>3</sup> / <sub>4</sub> Inch Meter
Table 5-1: Total Number of Meters and Meter Equivalent Units         37
Table 5-2: Accounts Component of the Fixed Charge
Table 5-3: Meter Capacity Cost Component of the Fixed Service Charge         38
Table 5-4: Monthly Fixed Charge Calculation    38
Table 5-5: Proposed Monthly Service Charges (FY 2017 – FY 2020) (\$/Meter Size)39
Table 5-6: Fire Service Lines and Fire Meter Equivalent Units         39
Table 5-7: Fire Service Base Charge Calculation40
Table 5-8: Fire Service Charge Calculation    40
Table 5-9: Proposed Monthly Fire Service Charge (FY 2017-FY 2020) (\$/Fire Line Size)41
Table 5-10: Peaking Unit Rate Calculation    42
Table 5-11: Conservation Unit Rate Calculation    42

Table 5-12: Supply Unit Rate Calculation         4	12
Table 5-13: COS Uniform Commodity Rate for FY 2017 (\$/CCF)4	13
Table 5-14: COS Rates for Commodity Charges through FY 2020 (\$/CCF)4	13
Table 5-15: Pass-through Rates through FY 2020 (\$/CCF)4	13
Table 5-16: Proposed Final Rates through FY 2020         4	13
Figure 5-2: SFR Bills at Different Usage Levels	14
Figure 5-3: SFR Bill Impacts4	15
Figure 5-4: Irrigation Bill Impacts4	15
Figure 5-5: All Other Customers Bill Impacts4	16
Table 6-1: Jumper Rate Calculation for FY 20174	17
Table 6-2: Jumper Rate Calculation through FY 2020         4	17
Table 7-1: CY 2017 Rates for Fixed Monthly Service Charge (\$/Meter Size in Inches)4	18
Table 7-2: Projected Number of Meters by Meter Size (In Inches)4	18
Table 7-3: Projected Service Charge Revenue by Meter Size (In Inches)4	19
Table 7-4: CY 2017 Rates for SFR Commodity Charge (\$/CCF)5	50
Table 7-5: CY 2017 Rates for Non-SFR Commodity Charge (\$/CCF)5	50
Table 7-6: Projected SFR Usage by Tier (In CCF) through FY 20215	51
Table 7-7: Projected Non-SFR Usage (In CCF) through FY 20215	51
Table 7-8: Projected Commodity Charge Revenue through FY 20215	52
Table 7-9: Current CY 2017 Rates for Monthly Fire Service Charge (\$/Fire Line Size	in
Inches)5	53
Table 7-10: Projected Number of Fire Service Meters by Fire Line Size (In Inches	s)
through FY 20215	53
Table 7-11: Projected Fire Service Meter Charge Revenue through FY 20215	54
Table 7-12: Projected Water Rate Revenues at Current Rates5	55
Table 7-13: Projected Non-Operating Revenues through FY 20215	55
Table 7-14: Projected O&M Costs5	56
Table 7-15: Current Debt Service Schedule         5	57
Table 7-16: CIP Summary5	58
Table 7-17: Reserve Target Summary	<b>30</b>
Table 7-18: Budget Functionalization         6	51

# **1 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

# 1.1 BACKGROUND OF THE DIVISION

The Santa Clarita Water Division (Division) of the Castaic Lake Water Agency (CLWA) contracted with Raftelis to conduct a Water Cost of Service and Rate Study (Study), develop a financial plan, and design water rates for the Division over the next three years, from Fiscal Year (FY) 2018 through FY 2020.

The Division's service area covers an area of approximately 55 square miles, including the unincorporated communities of Canyon Country, Saugus, Newhall and portions of the City of Santa Clarita. The Division serves approximately 31,300 service connections with a population of approximately 125,000. On an annual basis, the Division serves approximately 22,000 acre-feet of potable water, obtained from local groundwater and purchased water from CLWA.

The Division, like other water agencies in California, recently faced challenges related to the reduction in water usage due to ongoing drought, conservation efforts and State-mandated conservation targets. The State-mandated conservation targets have been lifted and water usage has increased. Nonetheless, the Division continues to experience permanent conservation results that will help the Division meet the State-mandated target of 20% conservation by the year 2020.

This Study report has three components:

- 1. The five-year forecast analyzes demand, water supply, and cost projections to determine the Division's overall revenue requirements.
- 2. The cost of service analysis proportionately allocates the revenue requirements among various customer classes.
- 3. The rate design determines how rate revenues will be collected from the respective customer classes.

This results in a three-year rate schedule that does the following:

- 1. Provides for the ability to pass-through increases in purchased water and power.
- 2. Results in additional 2 percent revenue increases for calendar years 2019 and 2020.
- 3. Changes the rate structure from tiered rates to uniform rates.

Raftelis Financial Consultants (Raftelis) used standard water ratemaking practices to calculate the proposed rates as described by the American Water Works Association (AWWA) in its Principles of Water Rates, Fees, and Charges Manual of Water Supply Practices M1 (6th edition) (M1 Manual). The basis for the proposed rates follows industry-accepted cost of service principles and complies with all State of California law requirements.

# **1.2 WATER REVENUE SOURCES**

SCWD has three distinct customer classes: Single-Family Residential (SFR), Irrigation (customers with dedicated irrigation meters), and All Other Customers (multi-family residential, institutional, commercial, and industrial customers). The rate structure for the SCWD retail water service charges is

comprised of four components: (1) a fixed monthly Meter Service Charge, determined on the basis of the size of the meter serving the property (in inches); (2) a variable Commodity Charge, determined on the basis of metered units of water delivered (with each unit equal to one hundred cubic feet (CCF), or 748 gallons); (3) a Private Fire Service Protection Charge, determined on the basis of the diameter of the fireline serving the property (in inches); and (4) a Jumper Charge, determined on the basis of Meter Service Charge applicable to a one inch meter plus the applicable Commodity Charge for the use of five CCF of water per month, for estimated monthly consumption usage.

The Meter Charge is designed to recover a significant portion of SCWD's fixed costs, including certain operations and maintenance costs, and meter reading, billings and collections, and accounting costs. The rates for the Meter Charge are the same for all customer classes depending on the customer's meter size.

The Commodity Charge is designed to recover a portion of SCWD's fixed costs and all of its variable costs of purchasing and delivering water. Currently for SFR customers, the Commodity Charge consists of three tiers that impose higher rates as the level of consumption increases. At this time, SCWD is transitioning from the SFR tiered rate structure to a uniform volumetric rate structure (i.e., a constant unit price for all metered volumetric units of water) for all classes of customers.

The Private Fire Service Protection Charge is designed to recover the cost of providing water for private fire protection services and is imposed only on properties that, as a condition of extending or initiating water service, are required to install a private fire suppression system, or have requested the delivery of water for the purpose of private fire service protection.

A Jumper Charge is imposed to temporarily provide water when a property is not connected to the system. The charge is based on the applicable Meter Service Charge for a one-inch meter plus the applicable Commodity Charge for the use of five CCF of water per month.

Together, the four rate components are designed to proportionately allocate the cost of providing water service on a parcel basis among the customer classes. If approved, all adjustments to and increases in the rates will be effective on January 1 for the years shown in the tables below. Note that the Division operates on a Fiscal Year basis (July 1 to June 30) but implements rates on a calendar year basis. Some charts will show Calendar Year and some will show Fiscal Year numbers.

Revenue figures were annualized in two different ways depending on revenue source. First: meter service charge and fire service charge fiscal year revenue was split so that six months of revenue was calculated using one calendar year's charges and six months of revenue was calculated using the next year's charges, with the number of meters held constant for that fiscal year. Commodity revenue was separated based on actual commodity usage patterns. Commodity usage revenue that occurred in July through December is calculated using the relevant year's charges while commodity usage revenue that occurred in January through June is calculated using the subsequent year's rates. The Division generally experiences a majority of its usage in the first half of the fiscal year.

The Division's water purchase costs were calculated using the average of the purchase cost per AF in the beginning of the fiscal year and the end of the fiscal year. This method is a more conservative way of estimating the Division's purchased water costs, as the Division tends to sell more water in the first half of the fiscal year compared to the latter half.

# 1.3 FINANCIAL HEALTH AND PROPOSED RECOMMENDATIONS

The Division reported that its beginning operating balance in FY 2017 was roughly \$29M. The Division's annual planned capital improvement expenditures average \$5.6M through FY 2021. The Division will be unable to fund this capital improvement program without additional revenue and its reserves will be depleted as a result.

After review of the Division's current revenues, revenue requirements, and reserves, it is recommended that the Division adjust revenue by 2 percent in FY 2019 and FY 2020. In addition to these rate adjustments, it is recommended that the Division pass-through any increases in its wholesale water costs and electricity costs onto the Commodity Charge rates. It is also recommended that the Division fund its upcoming capital projects through pay-as-you-go (PAYGO) funding, as opposed to issuing debt.

Overall, the proposed financial plan for the Division aims to strike a balance between maintaining a strong financial position, while drawing down its unrestricted fund balance, and minimizing rate increases to its customers through a multi-year measured approach. Under the proposed plan with the proposed revenue adjustments, it is projected that the Division will maintain a positive fiscal condition and will meet the minimum reserve targets over the five-year Study period.

In addition to reviewing the Division's current financial health, Raftelis also reviewed the current rate structure and consumption data to determine the most appropriate rate structure moving forward. After discussion with the Board, the Division decided to eliminate its tiered water rates altogether and adopt a uniform water rate for all customers.

**Table 1-1** through **Table 1-4** summarizes the Division's current and proposed rates. They are all proposed to be implemented on January 1 of each year. Note that **Table 1-2** includes a wholesale water cost pass-through for 2018 but not for 2019 and 2020, and that the final rates are therefore as yet undetermined. The Division also will pass-through any incremental increases in electrical costs beyond those projected in the Study as they arise, which is not shown by the pass-through adjustment in **Table 1-2**.

	Current	Proposed	Proposed	Proposed
Meter Size	CY 2017	CY 2018	CY 2019	CY 2020
5/8 x 3/4"	\$19.98	\$21.45	\$21.88	\$22.32
3/4"	\$25.26	\$29.09	\$29.68	\$30.28
1"	\$35.80	\$44.36	\$45.25	\$46.16
1.5"	\$62.16	\$82.55	\$84.21	\$85.90
2"	\$93.80	\$128.37	\$130.94	\$133.56
3"	\$178.18	\$250.58	\$255.60	\$260.72
4"	\$273.11	\$388.05	\$395.82	\$403.74
6"	\$536.79	\$769.93	\$785.33	\$801.04
8″	\$853.19	\$1,228.18	\$1,252.75	\$1,277.81

# Table 1-1: Current and Proposed Rates for Monthly Service Charge (\$/Meter Size in Inches)Effective January 1

Table 1-2: Current and Proposed Commodity Charge (\$/CCF)						
			Current	Proposed	Proposed	Proposed
Class/ Tier	Tier Width	CY 2016	CY 2017	CY 2018	CY 2019	CY 2020
SFR Tier 1	1-14 CCF	\$1.74	\$1.80			
SFR Tier 2	15-49 CCF	\$1.94	\$2.01			
SFR Tier 3	≥ 50 CCF	\$2.55	\$2.64			
MFR		\$1.94	\$2.01			
Commercial		\$1.94	\$2.01			
Industrial		\$1.94	\$2.01			
Irrigation		\$2.55	\$2.64			
Water Mutual		\$1.94	\$2.01			
Proposed Uniform Rate				\$1.86	\$1.90	\$1.94
Wholesale Water Pass-						
through				\$0.05	TBD	TBD
Total Rate				\$1.91	\$1.90 <sup>1</sup>	\$1.94 <sup>1</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Does not include wholesale water pass-through rate or potential electricity pass-through rate.

	Current	Proposed	Proposed	Proposed
Meter Size	CY 2017	CY 2018	CY 2019	CY 2020
1"	\$2.84	\$2.95	\$3.01	\$3.08
2″	\$5.68	\$5.90	\$6.02	\$6.15
4"	\$11.36	\$11.79	\$12.03	\$12.28
6"	\$17.04	\$17.68	\$18.04	\$18.41
8″	\$22.72	\$23.57	\$24.05	\$24.54
10"	\$28.40	\$29.46	\$30.05	\$30.66
12"	\$34.08	\$35.35	\$36.06	\$36.79
14"	\$39.76	\$41.24	\$42.07	\$42.92
16"	\$45.44	\$47.13	\$48.08	\$49.05
18"	\$51.12	\$53.02	\$54.09	\$55.18
20"	\$56.80	\$58.91	\$60.09	\$61.30

#### Table 1-3: Proposed Rates for Fire Service Charges (\$/Fire Service Line Size) Effective January 1

Jumpers are the initial connection of new development to the Division's water system. The Division provides these jumpers for a monthly charge. These jumpers also come with an assumed 5 CCF of water use. These monthly charges are shown in **Table 1-4** below.

## Table 1-4: Proposed Jumper Charge Rate Calculation through CY 2020

Jumper Charge	\$53.91	\$55.00	\$56.11
5 CCF Rate	9.55	9.75	9.95
1" Meter Rate	\$44.36	\$45.25	\$46.16
	CY 2018	CY 2019	CY 2020
	Proposed	Proposed	Proposed

# 2 INTRODUCTION

In 2015, the Division contracted with Raftelis to study the Division's water cost of service and develop recommendations for rate adjustment to reflect the cost of providing service to specific classes of customers. This Rate Study (Study) includes three components:

- 1. A five-year forecast that analyzes demand, water supply mix, and cost projections to ensure financial sufficiency, meet operations and maintenance (O&M) costs, ensure sufficient funding for capital replacement and refurbishment (R&R) needs, ensure sufficient funding for debt service, and maintain adequate reserve fund levels.
- 2. A cost-of-service analysis that proportionately allocates the Division's revenue requirements among various customer classes.
- 3. Water rates developed in compliance with California Constitution article XIII D, section 6 (commonly referred to as Proposition 218).

# 2.1 STUDY APPROACH

The Study approach is summarized as follows:

- **Financial Plan (Five-year Forecast):** The financial plan is a five-year forecast which projects the Division's future demands, future mix of water supplies, and future expenditures in order to calculate its revenue requirements for the Study period. This analysis reviews the adequacy of the level of current water rates. From this analysis, a determination can be made as to the overall level of water rate adjustments needed to provide adequate and prudent funding for both operating and capital needs.
- **Cost of Service Analysis:** The next step of the rate study process is the cost of service analysis. This analysis proportionately allocates the revenue requirements among various customer classes, including allocating the revenue requirements to fixed and variable charges.
- **Rate Design:** The final step of the comprehensive rate study process is the design of water rates to collect the desired levels of revenue, based on the results of the revenue requirement and cost of service analyses. The rate design determines how the rate revenues will be collected from the various customer classes.

This Study includes the following sections in addition to the Executive Summary and the Introduction:

- Section 3 summarizes the development of the Financial Plan (five-year forecast) for the Division.
- Section 4 describes the Study's findings and results of the cost of service analysis.
- **Section 5** describes the rate design methodology and calculation of the proposed water rates for the Division.

Before discussing the development of the financial plan, the general assumptions used during the course of the Study are discussed below.

# 2.2 ASSUMPTIONS USED IN THE STUDY

The period for the Study uses FY 2017 as the budget year and the model makes financial projections through FY 2020-21. Rate projections are made for five years for financial planning purposes, but recommendations for rate adjustments are **for three years only.** 

# 2.2.1 WATER DEMAND/CONSUMPTION

After the easing of State-mandated conservation requirements, the Division has experienced an increase in water consumption. The Division has incorporated this rebound in consumption into its demand projections, as well as growth in the number of customer accounts. The projections included in this study assume the Division will remain compliant with the State-mandated goal of 20% total conservation by 2020. Based on historic averages and development in progress, **Table 2-1** below shows projected account growth factors across the Study period.

Table 2-1: Account Growth Factor Across Study Period								
FY 2017 FY 2018 FY 2019 FY 2020 FY 202								
Account Growth Factor	1.6%	1.6%	1.6%	1.6%	1.4%			

**Table 2-2** shows the change in projected consumption across the Study period. FY 2018 shows a total increase of 18%, comprised of overall increase in consumption/demand of 8% plus an additional 10% for a major grading project. In FY 2019 the model projects a total decrease of 4%, comprised of overall increase in consumption of 5% less a decrease of 9% for the major grading project in FY 2018. FY 2020 and thereafter shows the assumption of an increase in consumption of roughly 4% per year.

Table 2-2: Projected Consumption Totals							
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021		
Residential							
Consumption	5,214,215	5,719,648	5,983,608	6,198,975	6,348,468		
Non-Residential							
Consumption	4,447,838	5,670,938	4,930,218	5,101,037	5,214,582		
Total (CCF)	9,662,053	11,390,586	10,913,826	11,300,012	11,563,050		
Total (AF)	22,181	26,149	25,055	25,941	26,545		
Year-on-Year Change							
(%)		18%	-4%	4%	2%		

# 2.2.2 MIX OF WATER SUPPLY

The Division obtains water from two sources – purchased water from the CLWA (imported supplies and Saugus 1&2 Well water) and local groundwater. Due to lower than usual groundwater levels during the drought and high allocations of State Water Project supplies, the Division's mix of supplies has been more reliant on purchased water in recent years. This Study assumes the Division returns to its historical mix of water supplies as shown in **Table 2-3** :

Table 2-3: Groundwater and Purchased water Projections								
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021			
Percentage of Demand met by								
Groundwater	25.0%	16.0%	30.0%	40.0%	40.0%			
Percentage of Demand Met by								
Purchased Water	75.0%	84.0%	70.0%	60.0%	60.0%			

# 1 1 1 1 1 1

# 2.2.3 OPERATING COST ESCALATION FACTORS

Certain cost escalation assumptions and inputs were incorporated into the Study to adequately model expected future operating costs of the Division. These assumptions were based on discussions with, and/or direction from, Division management. Division management generally relied on recent escalation factors used for budgeting purposes. The assumed escalation factors are shown in Table 2-4.

Tab	Table 2-4: Division Cost Escalation Factors						
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021		
General	3.0%	3.0%	3.0%	3.0%	3.0%		
Salary	3.0%	3.0%	3.0%	3.0%	3.0%		
Benefits	3.0%	3.0%	3.0%	3.0%	3.0%		
Chemicals	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%		
Utilities	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%		
Construction	0.0%	0.0%	2.5%	2.5%	2.5%		
Conservation	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%		
Saugus 1&2 Wel	F 00/	F 00/	F 00/	F 00/	F 00/		
Water	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%		
CLWA Imported Water	9.0%	9.6%	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%		

# 2.2.4 PROJECTED COST SAVINGS FROM NEW WATER AGENCY ECONOMIES **OF SCALE**

State legislation has been introduced to create a new Santa Clarita Valley Water Agency, effective January 1, 2018, that would include the Division, along with CLWA and the Newhall County Water District. This is the result of a year of study and public discussion that included a financial analysis showing cost savings over a 10-year period. One-third of the projected cost savings have been included in this financial plan, as follows in Table 2-5:

Table 2-5: Division Cost Savings Estimate					
	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020		
Projected Cost Savings	\$125,000	\$321,000	\$381,000		

# 2.2.5 MISCELLANEOUS REVENUES

The financial plan assumes the following growth in miscellaneous revenues, which are available to offset overall revenue requirements:

	Table 2-6: Revenue Growth					
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021	
Miscellaneous	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	
Revenues	0.0%	0.070	0.076	0.070	0.070	
Rentals	2.0%	2.0%	2.0%	2.0%	2.0%	
Interest Income	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	0.0%	

# **3 DIVISION FINANCIAL PLAN**

This financial plan is a five-year forecast which projects the Division's future demands, future mix of water supplies, and future expenditures in order to calculate revenue requirements. The five-year forecast includes the costs of O&M, capital improvements program (CIP), debt service, reserve fund targets, and debt service coverage ratios. The results of this financial plan are used to determine the revenue adjustments needed to meet ongoing expenses and provide fiscal stability to the Division. In summary, the results of this plan recommend the following:

- 1. Providing pass-through adjustments for purchased water and power
- 2. General revenue requirement increases of 2% in calendar years 2019 and 2020

# 3.1 ANALYSIS OF PURCHASED WATER AND POWER AND PASS-THROUGH ADJUSTMENTS

The Division will pass-through to its customers any increases in the rates for purchased wholesale water and also for power. Because power is a small overall cost of the Division, the calculations in this Study do include anticipated energy cost increases (5% per year). The Division will pass-through any energy cost increases beyond these budgeted levels when they are increased.

# 3.1.1 PROJECTED IMPORTED WATER DEMAND AND COSTS

In a given year, purchased water costs can account for upwards of 40% of the Division's O&M costs. Consequently, Raftelis modeled these costs separately from other O&M costs which are escalated according to the escalation factors in **Table 2-4**. There are several variables that affect the cost of purchased water and these variables are the purchased water costs and the purchased water mix. There are two main sources of water supply; the Division historically has derived roughly 40% of the supply from its own groundwater, but recently it has been receiving less than that due to drought conditions, with the remainder of the water needed to meet demand being met by purchased water from CLWA. Purchased water from CLWA comes from two different sources: Saugus 1&2 Well water (which undergoes perchlorate treatment) and imported water (from the State Water Project and the Buena Vista/Rosedale Rio Bravo water supply in Kern County). The Division receives approximately 3,000 acrefeet (AF) per year of Saugus 1&2 Well water. The remainder of purchased water is imported water.

The amount of water purchases necessary for each fiscal year (FY) are calculated by taking the projected water usage in CCF (hundred cubic feet; the billing system unit) from **Table 2-2**, converting the CCF to AF and applying a water loss factor. Raftelis calculated the water loss factor by averaging the water loss factor for the last two fiscal years which averages 6.55%. The projected total water requirements, including adjustments for the assumed water loss factor, are shown in **Table 3-1**.

Table 3-1: Projected Fiscal Year Water Requirements in AF						
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021	
Water Sales	22,181 AF	26,149 AF	25,055 AF	25,941 AF	26,545 AF	
Water Purchases						
Necessary (after water						
loss factor)	23,736 AF	27,982 AF	26,811 AF	27,760 AF	28,406 AF	

The projected mix of water is based on **Table 2-3**. From these percentages Raftelis calculated how much CLWA imported water would be used by first using the groundwater percentage in **Table 2-3** and then using the 3,000 AF of Saugus 1&2 Well water. The remainder is met by purchasing CLWA imported water. The totals of each type of water purchase required are shown in **Table 3-2** below. The Division provided projections for the percentage of demand expected to be met by Division groundwater through the Study period with the remaining percentage to be met by CLWA Saugus 1&2 Well water and imported water percentages.

## Table 3-2: Projected Fiscal Year Water Requirements by Source in AF

		_			
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
Percentage of Demand Met by					
Division Groundwater (Division Wells)	24.9%	16.0%	30.0%	40.0%	40.0%
Percentage of Demand Met by CLWA					
Imported Water	75.1%	84.0%	70.0%	60.0%	60.0%
Division Groundwater Used to Meet					
Demand (AF)	5,910	4,477	8,043	11,104	11,362
CLWA Saugus 1&2 Well water Used					
to Meet Demand (AF)	3,000	3,000	3,000	3,000	3,000
CLWA Imported Water Used to Meet					
Demand (AF)	14,826	20,505	15,768	13,656	14,043
Total Water Required (AF)	23,736	27,982	26,811	27,760	28,406

Note that Saugus 1&2 Well water, while technically groundwater, is purchased from CLWA and is billed at the "CLWA Saugus 1&2 Well" water rates. CLWA's current and projected variable wholesale rates for imported water are shown in **Table 3-3** below. CLWA has only adopted rates through FY 2018. Rates for FY 2019 through 2021 are projected according to the percentages shown in **Table 2-4**.

# Table 3-3: Projected FY 2017 to FY 2021 Variable Wholesale Rates for Purchased Water in

		\$/AF			
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
CLWA Saugus 1&2 Wells	\$175.35	\$184.12	\$193.33	\$203.00	\$213.15
CLWA Imported Water	\$218.18	\$239.13	\$251.08	\$263.64	\$276.82

The Division also pays a fixed charge to CLWA. This charge is assessed on a 10-year rolling average of the Division's imported water use. The rate that the Division pays, and its 10-year rolling average (and

projected 10-year rolling average going forward) are shown in **Table 3-4** Note that the amount shown in FY 2017 is not a calculation but rather the budgeted amount CLWA expected to collect from the Division in FY 2017.

Table 3-4: Projected CLWA Fixed Charge							
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021		
Imported Water Fixed							
Charge (\$/AF/Year)	\$218.18	\$239.13	\$251.08	\$263.64	\$276.82		
Imported Water 10-Year							
Rolling Average							
(AF/Year)	16,801	16,992	16,795	16,641	16,683		
Imported Demand Fixed							
Charge (\$/Year)	\$7,094,764	\$7,407,873	\$7,688,021	\$7,998,771	\$8,419,625		

The variable rate is calculated by multiplying the relevant rate by the amount of AF the Division is expected to purchase in that year. Using the projected water sales in **Table 3-2** and the adopted and projected rates in **Table 3-3** and **Table 3-4**. The Division's total projected water costs are shown in **Table 3-5** below.

# **Table 3-5: Projected Purchased Water Costs**

	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
CLWA Saugus 1&2 Well	\$526,050	\$552,360	\$579,990	\$609,000	\$639,450
CLWA Fixed Charge <sup>2</sup>	\$7,094,764	\$7,407,873	\$7,688,021	\$7,998,771	\$8,419,625
CLWA Imported Water Charge <sup>2</sup>	\$3,135,449	\$4,688,497	\$3,864,683	\$3,514,412	\$3,794,902
Total Projected Water Cost	\$10,756,263	\$12,648,729	\$12,132,694	\$12,122,184	\$12,853,976

# 3.1.2 PASS-THROUGH CALCULATION

As discussed above, the Division will pass-through to its customers any increases in the rates for purchased water that CLWA imposes on it. These pass-through rate increases will be calculated by utilizing the FY 2017 CLWA rates and calculating what the total CLWA associated costs would be without an increase, and comparing that to the projected water costs shown in **Table 3-5**. The CLWA rates are scheduled to be adopted on a calendar year basis. In order to compare the rate increases on a FY basis, Raftelis divided each projected total cost by 12 (for the number of months in a year) and then divided the monthly cost by the average monthly consumption for that fiscal year. The projected monthly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> CLWA future fixed and imported water charges are estimates only. CLWA wholesale water rates are only approved through December 2018.

consumption are the total values taken from **Table 3-6** and **Table 3-7** (less fireline consumption) divided by 12.

The resulting pass-through rates for FY 2018 and calculation steps are shown **Table 3-6**. The rates that CLWA has implemented are in effect through December 31, 2018, so the pass-through from FY 2018 will be held constant until CLWA rates increase again. These pass-through rates are not shown for years beyond FY 2018 because they will be recalculated when CLWA adopts further rate adjustments. Future increases in purchased wholesale water costs due to adjustments in CLWA's wholesale water rates will be passed through by the Division based on the adopted rates.

Table 3-6: Pass-Through	Calculation for FY 2018
	Source

		Source	FY 2018
1	Fixed Charge	Table 3-5	\$7,094,764
2	FY 2017 Imported Water Charges (\$/AF)	Table 3-3	\$218.18
3	FY 2017 Saugus 1&2 Well Charge (\$/AF)	Table 3-3	\$175.35
4	FY 2018 CLWA Imported Water (AF)	Table 3-2	20,505
5	FY 2018 CLWA Saugus 1&2 Well Water (AF)	Table 3-2	3,000
6		Line1 + Line2*Line4 +	
	Projected CLWA Cost w/ FY 2017 Rates	Line3*Line5	\$12,094,571
7	Projected CLWA Cost w/ FY 2018 Rates	Table 3-5	\$12,648,729
8	Projected Monthly Cost w/ FY 2017 Rates	Line6/12	\$1,007,881
9	Projected Monthly Cost w/ FY 2018 Rates	Line7/12	\$1,054,061
10	Projected Increase in Monthly Cost	Line9-Line8	\$46,180
11	Projected Monthly Consumption	Table 2-2	948,690
12	Pass-through Adjustment	Line10/Line11	\$0.05
13	Incremental Adjustment		\$0.05

# 3.2 ADDITIONAL REVENUE REQUIREMENTS

A review of the Division's revenue requirements is a key step in the rate design process. The review involves analyses of annual operating revenues under the current rates, O&M expenses, capital expenditures, transfers between funds, and reserve requirements. This section of the Study provides a discussion on projected revenues, O&M and capital expenditures, the capital improvement financing plan, debt service requirements, and overall revenue requirements over the five-year projection period.

The first step in determining revenue requirements is to run a five-year projection or pro forma based on current rates, taking into account the current items:

- Projected consumption
- Projected mix of water supplies to meet projected consumption
- Projected cost of water supplies
- Projected operations and maintenance costs
- Projected capital costs

- Projected debt service
- Maintaining reserve fund levels and debt coverage ratios
- Projected revenues at current rates

Based on this analysis, if the projected revenues at current rates are not adequate to fund the items above, additional revenues, and hence rate increases, are recommended. For this Study, the pro forma includes the pass-through adjustment for FY 2018 described in **Section 3.1.2** above.

Details on projected revenues and expenditures are included in the following appendices in Section 7:

- Appendix 1 Projected Fixed Monthly Service Charge Revenues Based on Current Rates, including projected meter totals for the five-year planning period based on the account growth escalation factors from Table 2-1 and the projected fixed Monthly Service Charge revenues based on current rates
- Appendix 2 Projected Variable Water Usage Commodity Charges Based on Current Rates, including projected water usage by category and tier for the five-year planning period based on the escalation factors from Table 2-2 and the projected Commodity Charge revenues based on current rates
- Appendix 3 Projected Fire Service Revenue Based on Current Rates, including Fire Service Meter Charge current rates, meter totals for the five-year planning period based on the escalation factors from Table 2-1 and the projected fixed Monthly Service Charge revenues based on current rates
- Appendix 4 Projected Water Rate Revenues at Current Rates and Projected Miscellaneous Revenues
- Appendix 5 Projected Operations and Maintenance Expenditures
- Appendix 6 Projected Debt Service
- Appendix 7 Projected Capital Improvement Program Expenditures
- Appendix 8 Analysis of Reserve Funds

# 3.3 FINANCIAL OUTLOOK AT CURRENT RATES

The results of the pro forma based on current rates (assuming the purchased water and power passthrough charges) show that revenues generated from current rates and other miscellaneous revenues exceed operational expenses through FY 2020 and the Division has adequate reserves to fund its capital costs through FY 2020; however, starting in FY 2021, reserves will be below the minimum target and will also need to be used to fund the shortfall of the Division's revenue requirements, which will not be met by operating revenues. The Division's O&M costs continue to increase through annual inflationary adjustments as previously listed under **Table 2-4**. As such, current revenues cannot fully fund both O&M and capital costs without drawing down reserves each year. By FY 2020, the total reserves would be depleted and overdrawn. In conclusion, the Division will not be able to fund its CIP program under the current rates over the next five years while maintaining its minimum target reserve balances. A pro forma showing the status quo financial plan (with no rate adjustments) is shown in **Table 3-7**. The FY 2017 expenses are the Division's estimated FY 2017 expenses, expenses in future years are projected using the adjustment factors in **Table 2-4**.

### Table 3-7: Status Quo Pro forma

		FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
Line	Description					
1	Revenues					
2	Existing Rev from Rates	\$30,985,316	\$35,372,533	\$34,694,267	\$35,760,058	\$36,521,816
3	Rev from Rev Adjustments	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
4	Other Revenues	\$1,456,400	\$1,464,808	\$1,473,384	\$1,482,132	\$1,491,054
5	Pass-through Adjustment	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
6	Total Revenues	\$32,441,716	\$36,837,341	\$36,167,651	\$37,242,190	\$38,012,870
7	Revenue Requirements					
8	Supply (Water Only)	\$10,756,263	\$12,178,700	\$12,132,694	\$12,122,184	\$12,853,976
9	Supply (Other Costs)	\$233,998	\$251,300	\$258,839	\$266,604	\$274,602
10	Pumping	\$2,806,178	\$3,079,101	\$3,537,435	\$3,881,218	\$4,064,550
11	Water Treatment	\$1,126,416	\$1,229,000	\$1,263,476	\$1,307,130	\$1,351,204
12	Transmission and Distribution	\$4,479,854	\$4,638,401	\$4,642,978	\$4,747,008	\$4,889,418
13	Customer Service	\$985,688	\$1,026,101	\$1,056,884	\$1,088,590	\$1,121,248
14	Engineering	\$882,789	\$1,203,800	\$1,239,914	\$1,277,111	\$1,315,424
15	Administrative and General	\$3,494,659	\$3,738,900	\$3,804,455	\$3,915,094	\$4,044,745
16	O&M Adjustment	\$406,130	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
17	Total O&M	\$25,171,975	\$27,345,302	\$27,936,674	\$28,604,940	\$29,915,168
18	Net Revenues	\$7,269,740	\$9,492,039	\$8,230,977	\$8,637,251	\$8,097,702
19	Debt Proceeds to Fund	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
20	Current Debt Service	\$2,809,100	\$5,268,375	\$5,395,069	\$5,510,613	\$5,630,238
21	Proposed Debt Service	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
	Debt Reserve Used for	4				4
22	Payment	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	<u>\$0</u>
23	Total Debt Service	\$2,809,100	\$ <b>5,268,375</b>	\$ <b>5,395,069</b>	\$5,510,613	\$5,630,238
24	Revenue Used for CIP	\$4,214,700	\$5,201,900	\$6,231,385	\$5,683,041	\$6,437,760
25	CIP Expenditure	\$4,214,700	\$5,201,900	\$6,231,385	\$5,683,041	\$6,437,760
26	Net Annual Cash Balance	\$245,940	-\$978,236	-\$3,395,477	-\$2,556,403	-\$3,970,295
27	Beginning Reserve Balance	\$29,013,046	\$29,258,986	\$28,280,750	\$24,885,273	\$22,328,870
28	Ending Reserve Balance	\$29,258,986	\$28,280,750	\$24,885,273	\$22,328,870	\$18,358,575
20	Coverage Batio	259%	180%	153%	157%	144%
29	Davs Cash	۵٦٨	377	325	285	274
50		-72-7	377	525	205	227

# 3.4 PROPOSED FINANCIAL PLAN

To ensure that the Division will have adequate revenues to fund operating expenses, capital expenditures, and comply with existing bond covenants (debt service requirements), it is recommended that the Division increase rates in FY 2019 and FY 2020. All revenue adjustments would be of equal magnitude and occur on January 1 of each fiscal year. A summary of the Division's proposed revenue

increases is shown below in **Table 3-8**. Note that the pass-through increases for FY 2019 and FY 2020 would be in addition to the increases shown below.

Table 3-8: Revenue Adjustment Summary					
			Adjustment		
	Year	Month	Percentage		
	FY 2018	January	0.0%		
	FY 2019	January	2.0%		
	FY 2020	January	2.0%		

The combination of revenue increases and pass-through rate adjustments would enable the Division to complete the planned capital projects for the Study period while maintaining an appropriate level of reserves over the next four years. Although there is a 0% revenue adjustment in FY 2018, the Division is projected to collect more revenue in FY 2018 than in FY 2017 because of the mid-year FY 2017 revenue adjustment, implemented in January of 2017. Since this revenue adjustment will be in place for the entire fiscal year rather than half, the logical expectation for increased revenue would be half the magnitude of the FY 2017 fiscal year adjustment.

A pro forma showing the results of the proposed revenue adjustments in **Table 3-8** is shown in **Table 3-9** below. The proposed revenue adjustments will account for the Division's annual financial needs while allowing the Division to draw down its unrestricted fund balance, maintain positive net revenues through the Study period, and comply with current debt covenants. Note that the Pass-through adjustments shown in **Table 3-9** includes a pass-through based on projected CLWA rate increases.

		FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
Line	Description					
1	Revenues					
2	Existing Rev from Rates	\$30,985,316	\$35,372,533	\$34,694,267	\$35,760,058	\$36,521,816
3	Rev from Rev Adjustments	\$0	\$0	\$346,943	\$1,079,954	\$1,475,481
4	Other Revenues	\$1,456,400	\$1,464,808	\$1,473,384	\$1,482,132	\$1,491,054
5	Pass-through Adjustment	\$0	\$277,079	\$812,936	\$1,296,841	\$1,845,570
6	Total Revenues	\$32,441,716	\$37,114,420	\$37,327,529	\$39,618,985	\$41,333,921
7	<b>Revenue Requirements</b>					
8	Supply (Water Only)	\$10,756,263	\$12,178,700	\$12,132,694	\$12,122,184	\$12,853,976
9	Supply (Other Costs)	\$233,998	\$251,300	\$258,839	\$266,604	\$274,602
10	Pumping	\$2,806,178	\$3,079,101	\$3,537,435	\$3,881,218	\$4,064,550
11	Water Treatment	\$1,126,416	\$1,229,000	\$1,263,476	\$1,307,130	\$1,351,204
	Transmission and					
12	Distribution	\$4,479,854	\$4,638,401	\$4,642,978	\$4,747,008	\$4,889,418
13	Customer Service	\$985,688	\$1,026,101	\$1,056,884	\$1,088,590	\$1,121,248
14	Engineering	\$882,789	\$1,203,800	\$1,239,914	\$1,277,111	\$1,315,424
	Administrative and					
15	General	\$3,494,659	\$3,738,900	\$3,804,455	\$3,915,094	\$4,044,745
16	O&M Adjustment	\$406,130	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
17	Total O&M	\$25,171,975	\$27,345,302	\$27,936,674	\$28,604,940	\$29,915,168
18	Net Revenues	\$7,269,740	\$9,769,118	\$9,390,855	\$11,014,045	\$11,418,753
19	Debt Proceeds to Fund	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
20	Current Debt Service	\$2,809,100	\$5,268,375	\$5,395,069	\$5,510,613	\$5,630,238
21	Proposed Debt Service	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
	Debt Reserve Used for	40	40	40	40	40
22	Payment	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
23	Total Debt Service	\$2,809,100	\$5,268,375	\$5,395,069	\$5,510,613	\$5,630,238
24	Revenue Used for CIP	\$4,214,700	\$5,201,900	\$6,231,385	\$5,683,041	\$6,437,760
25	CIP Expenditure	\$4,214,700	\$5,201,900	\$6,231,385	\$5,683,041	\$6,437,760
26	Net Annual Cash Balance	Ş245,940	-\$701,157	-\$2,235,599	-\$179 <i>,</i> 608	-\$649,244
27	Beginning Reserve Balance	\$29,013,046	\$29,258,986	\$28,557,829	\$26,322,231	\$26,142,622
28	Ending Reserve Balance	\$29,258,986	\$28,557,829	\$26,322,231	\$26,142,622	\$25,493,378
	-	-	-	-	-	·
29	Coverage Ratio	259%	185%	174%	200%	203%
30	Days Cash	424	381	344	334	311

# Table 3-9: Five-Year Proposed Financial Plan - Pro forma

**Table 3-10** provides an in-depth analysis of the Division's reserve requirements and its Unrestricted Reserve balance through the Study Period. This table shows that the reserve targets are fully funded through FY 2021, and that the Unrestricted Reserve fund balance is being drawn down through the Study period.

Table 3-10: Reserve Summary							
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021		
Operating Reserve Fund Target	\$6,292,994	\$6,836,325	\$6,984,169	\$7,151,235	\$7,478,792		
Rate Stabilization Reserve Fund							
Target	\$4,767,797	\$5,467,442	\$5,498,122	\$5,840,528	\$6,216,121		
Capital Reserve Fund Target	\$1,000,000	\$5,000,000	\$5,000,000	\$5,000,000	\$5,000,000		
Liability Repayment Reserve	\$0	\$2,000,000	\$2,000,000	\$2,000,000	\$2,000,000		
Emergency Reserve Fund							
Target	\$1,000,000	\$2,200,000	\$2,200,000	\$2,200,000	\$2,200,000		
Total Reserve Target	\$13,060,791	\$21,503,767	\$21,682,290	\$22,191,763	\$22,894,913		
Total Reserve Ending Balance	\$29,258,986	\$28,557,829	\$26,322,231	\$26,142,622	\$25,493,378		

# 4 COST OF SERVICE AND RATE DESIGN

# 4.1 LEGAL FRAMEWORK AND RATE METHODOLOGY BACKGROUND

California Constitution article XIII D, section 6 (commonly referred to as Proposition 218) states that:

- 1. Revenues derived from a property-related charge (such as water service charges) imposed by a public agency shall not exceed the funds required to provide the property-related service.
- 2. Revenues derived from the charge shall not be used for any other purpose other than that for which the charge was imposed.
- 3. The amount of the charge imposed upon any parcel shall not exceed the proportional cost of service attributable to the parcel.
- 4. No charge may be imposed for a service unless that service is actually used by, or immediately available to, the owner of property.
- 5. No charge may be imposed for general governmental services including, but not limited to, police, fire, ambulance or library services, where the service is available to the public at large in substantially the same manner as it is to property owners.
- 6. A written notice of the proposed charge shall be mailed to the record owner of each parcel at least 45 days prior to the public hearing, when the agency considers all written protests against the charge.

As stated in the Manual M1, "the costs of water rates and charges should be recovered from classes of customers in proportion to the cost of serving those customers." Proposition 218 ensures that water rates cannot be "arbitrary and capricious", meaning that the rate-setting methodology must be sound and that there must be a nexus between the costs incurred and the rates charged.

# 4.2 COST BASED RATE SETTING METHODOLOGY

This Study used the Base-Extra Capacity method of the Manual M1 in allocating costs. The rate-making process starts by determining the test year revenue requirement – which for this Study is FY 2017. The revenue requirement should sufficiently fund the Division's O&M, debt service, capital expenses, and reserve funding. The Division's revenue requirements are tied to its cost of providing service. This cost is then used as the basis to develop unit costs for the water rate components.

A cost of service analysis involves the following:

- 1. Functionalizing costs. This analysis arranges the cost data by major operating functions. Examples of functions are sources of supply, pumping, treatment, transmission, distribution, and customer service (e.g., meter servicing and customer billing and collection).
- 2. Allocating functionalized costs to cost causation components. This analysis assigns the functionalized costs to cost causation components. A cost of service analysis considers both the average quantity of water consumed (base costs) and the peak rate at which it is consumed (peaking or capacity costs as identified by maximum day and maximum hour demands). Peaking costs are costs that are incurred during peak times of consumption. There are additional costs associated with designing, constructing, and operating and maintaining facilities to meet peak

demands. These peak demand costs need to be allocated to those imposing such costs on the utility. In other words, not all customers share the same responsibility for peaking related costs. Cost causation components include base delivery, peak delivery which consists of maximum day and maximum hour<sup>3</sup>, customer service and billing, customer service metering, conservation, and fire service.

3. Distributing the cost causation components into rate components. This analysis allocates the classified costs to each class of service based upon each class's proportional contribution to that specific cost component.

# 4.3 FUNCTIONALIZED COSTS

The total cost of water service is analyzed by particular operational function in order to equitably distribute costs in relation to how the costs are incurred, in general, which then allows each functional cost component to be recovered through the most appropriate revenue recovery (i.e., fixed charge versus variable charge). **Table 4-1** provides a summary of the Division's FY 2017 estimated expenses by functionalized cost components (i.e., function). These expenses provide a list of Division functions. Note that the Division's FY 2017 estimated amount for purchased water. The Purchased Water heading represents Raftelis's calculated purchased water totals, which is a subset of the "Source of Supply" functionalized cost components. Note the inclusion of an adjustment for annualized current rates: the Division is adopting rates that are revenue neutral with the FY 2017 rate adjusted rates. Since the FY 2017 rate adjustment occurred in January of 2017, it is necessary to determine what the Division's revenue would have been in FY 2017 if those rates had been in place for the entire fiscal year in order to create rates that are revenue neutral with the rates adopted in FY 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> System capacity is the system's ability to supply water to all delivery points at the time when demanded. The time of greatest demand is known as peak demand. Peak-day and peak-hour demands describe the amount of water needed by customers on the day of greatest water need and hour of greatest water need, respectively. These demands have significant cost-of-service implications because the infrastructure for water supply and distribution needs to be sized to provide not just the average water demand, but rather the peak demands of customers. Both the operating costs and capital asset related costs incurred to accommodate the peak flows are generally allocated to each customer based upon the customer's contribution to the peak month, day and hour event.

		J by I unceron	
Functionalized Cost	Total	Source	
Source of Supply (Other Costs)	\$233,998	Table 7-14	
Source of Supply (Purchased Water)	\$10,756,263	Table 7-14	
Pumping	\$2,806,178	Table 7-14	
Water Treatment	\$1,126,416	Table 7-14	
Transmission and Distribution	\$4,479,854	Table 7-14	
Customer Service	\$985 <i>,</i> 688	Table 7-14	
Engineering	\$882,789	Table 7-14	
Administrative and General	\$3,494,659	Table 7-14	
O&M Adjustment	\$406,130	Table 7-14	
Subtotal O&M	\$25,171,975		
Debt Service	\$2,809,100	Table 7-15	
Fund Balance	\$4,460,640	<b>Table 3-9</b> ln 29+ ln 32	
Adjustment for Annualized Current			
Rates	\$624,762		
Less: Non-Operating Revenues	\$1,456,400	<b>Table 3-9</b> In 4	
Total Revenue Requirement	\$31,610,078		

# Table 4-1: Summary of Division FY 2017 Costs by Function

# 4.4 ALLOCATING FUNCTIONS TO COST CAUSATION COMPONENTS

After functionalizing costs, the next step is to allocate the functionalized costs to **Cost Causation Components**. This is done by categorizing the water budget items by their cost function. For this Study, Raftelis identified seven distinct cost causation components as well as three supply related cost causation components. These cost causation components are: Base Delivery, Maximum Day, Maximum Hour, Customer Service Billing, Customer Service Metering, Conservation and Fire. The three supply related cost causation components are: Division Groundwater, CLWA Saugus 1&2 Well Water and CLWA imported water. These cost causation components correspond to functional cost components. The first step in functionalizing cost causation components is identifying system-wide peaking factors to derive the allocation bases for the peaking related cost causation components (i.e., Base Delivery, Maximum Day, and Maximum Hour). Division Staff provided Raftelis with the following system-wide peaking factors, which were used to calculate the allocation for peaking related cost causation components. Note that these peaking factors are a ratio of system wide-flow to average flow ("Base") during Maximum Day (Max Day) and Maximum Hour (Max Hour) events. The system-wide peaking factors are used to derive the cost causation component allocation bases (i.e., percentages). These peaking characteristics are shown in **Table 4-2**.

## **Table 4-2: System-Wide Peaking Characteristics**

	System Wide Ratio
Base	1.00
Max Day	1.74
Max Hour	3.55

The equations to determine peaking allocations are shown below.

$$Base = \frac{Base}{Max Day}$$
$$Max Day = \frac{Max Day - Base}{Max Day}$$
$$Max Hour = \frac{Max Hour - Max Day}{Max Hour}$$

These peaking characteristics result in the following cost causation components allocations for Maximum Day:

$$Base = \frac{Base}{Max Day} = \frac{1}{1.74} \approx 57\%$$
$$Max Day = \frac{1.74 - 1}{1.74} \approx 43\%$$

For the Max Hour component, the calculations are shown below.

$$Base = \frac{Base}{Max Hour} = \frac{1}{3.55} \approx 28\%$$
$$Max Day = \frac{Max Day - Base}{Max Hour} = \frac{0.74}{3.55} \approx 21\%$$
$$Max Hour = Max Day = 1.79$$

$$Max Hour = \frac{Max Hour - Max Day}{Max Hour} = \frac{1.79}{3.55} \approx 51\%$$

	Table 4-3: Maximum Day and Maximum Hour Calculations				
	Base	Max Day	Max Hour		
Base	100%				
Max Day	57%	43%			
Max Hour	28%	21%	51%		

The results of these calculations are shown in **Table 4-3** below.

# 4.4.1 COST OF SERVICE

The functionalization of costs allows us to better allocate costs to the cost causation components. In addition to the cost causation components commonly found in most agencies, Raftelis separated the supply costs into three separate components representative of the Division's three sources of water supply. The Division's cost causation components are below:

- 1. Base costs (costs incurred under average levels of usage)
- 2. Peaking costs Maximum Day (costs incurred during high levels of usage)
- 3. Peaking costs Maximum Hour (costs incurred during high levels of usage)
- 4. Division Groundwater (Supply)
- 5. CLWA Imported Water (Supply)
- 6. CLWA Saugus 1&2 Well Water (Supply)
- 7. Conservation
- 8. Customer Service Metering
- 9. Customer service Billing
- 10. Fire

Peaking costs are those which vary with peak demand, or the maximum rates of flow to customers. Peaking costs are divided into Maximum Day and Maximum Hour demand. The Maximum Day demand is the maximum amount of water used in a single day in a year. The Maximum Hour demand is the maximum usage in an hour on the maximum usage day. System capacity is required when there are large demands for water placed upon the system (e.g., summer lawn watering). For water utilities, capacity related costs are generally related to the sizing of facilities needed to meet a customer's maximum water demand at any point in time, and the O&M costs associated with those facilities. For example, portions of distribution facilities (pipes) and storage facilities (reservoirs) must be adequately designed and sized to meet the peaking demands of customers. Therefore, extra capacity<sup>4</sup> costs include the O&M and capital costs associated with meeting peak customer demand. This method is consistent with the M1 Manual, and is widely used in the water industry to perform cost of service analyses.

After obtaining the summary of revenue requirements from the budget, the revenue requirements are allocated to functional cost components. **Table 4-4** shows the percentage allocation for each cost causation component. The functions shown in **Table 4-1** are allocated to cost components depending on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The terms extra capacity, peaking, and capacity costs are used interchangeably.
which cost causation component that function most closely aligns with. Some are split up, most notably the purchased water function, if some of the causes are caused by more than one component.

The capital allocation was obtained by examining the Division's fixed asset list and determining what proportion of the total asset value was related to which cost causation component.

The pumping/wells allocation was obtained with input from Division staff. Division staff reported that pumping costs and power usage are typically 24% higher during summer (peak) months, so 24% of pumping/wells costs are allocated to the Maximum Hour cost causation component. The remainder is split proportionally between supply components by water purchases.

			able 4-4:	Allocation to	<b>Cost Caus</b>	ation Comp	onents			
Cost Categories	Base	Max Day	Max Hour	Groundwater	CLWA Imported Water	Saugus 1&2 Wells	Conservation	Customer Service Billing	Customer Service Metering	Fire
General/Admin	50%							50%		
Conservation							100%			
Treatment				100%						
Base	100%									
Max Day	52%	38%								10%
Max Hour	25%	19%	46%							10%
Max Hour (No Fire)	28%	21%	51%							
<b>CLWA</b> Imported Water					100%					
Saugus 1&2 Well Water						100%				
<b>CLWA and Saugus</b>					83%	17%				
<b>Customer Service</b>								50%	50%	
Pumping/Wells			24%	35%	34%	7%				
Meters									100%	
Fire										100%
Capital	76%	1%	5%	8%	2%	%0		2%	1%	4%
The monthly fixed Se	ervice Cha	rges recover	all of the	costs associa	ted with Cu	Istomer Ser	vice Billing an	d Customer	Service Mete	ering and a
majority or the Fire p associated with Base.	Maximum	costs. The Fil Dav. Maxim	e service ( um Hour. (	narges conect	and the thre	der or the r e Supply co	moonents. The	e allocation o	unarges recov of functions g	ver all costs des roughly
as follows (and can b	e seen in t	he appendix	Section 7.9	for more det	ail): Pumpir	g was desig	nated a Pumpi	ing/Wells cos	t, Water Trea	atment was
designated a Treatm	ent Cost, <sup>-</sup>	Transmission	and Distri	bution was de	esignated a	Maximum	Hour cost sind	e the Transr	nission and I	Distribution
system has to be able	e to handle	a maximum	hour even	t, Customer Se	ervice was d	esignated a	Customer Serv	vice cost, Eng	ineering was	designated
a Maximum Day cost	since gene	erally part of	the Engine	ering staff's fu	unction is to	plan for pe	aking events, a	and Administ	rative and Ge	eneral were
designated General/	Admin cost	ts, with a pc	rtion desig	nated as Cons	servation. T	his Conserv	ation portion	is equal to th	he Division s	pending on

conservation programs. These allocations are shown in detail in the appendix Section 7.9.

lower than the rates would recover given a full fiscal year of implementation. Therefore, to create fully revenue neutral rates it is necessary to The Adjustment for Annualized Current Rates is a calculation to account for the half year of revenue "missed" by the FY 2017 rate adjustment. Since half of the year would be billed with the FY 2016 rates prior to the 3.5% revenue adjustment on January 1 2017, the FY 2017 revenues are adjust revenues upwards. This number was calculated by multiplying the FY 2017 implemented rates by total FY 2017 consumption and meters.

					Divicion	CLWA	Contraine 1.8.7		Customer	Customer	
	Total		Max Day	Max Hour	Groundwater	Imported Water	Vells C	onservation	Service Billing	Service Metering	Fire
ubtotal O&M	\$25,171,975	\$3,279,329	\$1,178,341	\$2,729,168	\$2,103,089	\$11,386,296	\$759,988	\$526,837	\$2,179,820	\$492,844	\$536,264
stisting Debt Service	\$2,809,100	\$2,146,771	\$35,522	\$132,634	\$217,194	\$65,311	\$13,216	\$0	\$53 <b>,</b> 025	\$33,234	\$112,193
-und Balance	\$4,460,640	\$3,408,912	\$56,406	\$210,613	\$344,887	\$103,710	\$20,986	\$0	\$84,200	\$52,773	\$178,153
Vew Debt	\$0	\$0	\$0	¢Ο	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	Ş	\$0	Ο\$
subtotal Revenue Requirements	\$32,441,716	\$8,835,012	\$1,270,269	\$3,072,414	\$2,665,170	\$11,555,317	\$794,190	\$526,837	\$2,317,046	\$578,851	\$826,610
. <i>ess Revenue Offset</i> Jon-Operating (Other) Revenues	\$1.456.400	27%	4%	%6	8%	36%	2%	2%	7%	2%	3%
ubtotal Revenue Offsets	\$1,456,400	\$396,629	\$57,026	\$137,929	\$119,647	\$518,751	\$35,653	\$23,651	\$104,019	\$25,986	\$37,109
Vidyear Rate Adjustment	\$0	Ş	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	Ş	\$0	¢
Adjustment for Annualized Jurrent Rates	\$624,762	\$170,145	\$24,463	\$59,169	\$51,326	\$222,532	\$15,295	\$10,146	\$44,622	\$11,148	\$15,919
:LWA Rate Passthrough	\$0										
otal Cost of Service to be iecovered from Proposed Rates	\$31,610,078	\$8,608,528	\$1,237,706	\$2,993,654	\$2,596,848	\$11,259,099	\$773,831	\$513,332	\$2,257,649	\$564,012	\$805,420

Table 4-5: Revenue Requirements by Function – Fiscal Year 2016-17

Accounts, Fire, Water Supply, Conservation, and Peaking. These rate components provide the basis for rate structure design. This process is These cost causation component functions were then simplified into six rate components. These rate components are: Meter Capacity, shown in Table 4-6.

The following rate components are fixed Service Charge components:

- The Meter Capacity rate component incudes the costs associated with the fixed costs of system maintenance. This rate component costs (i.e., Division Groundwater, CLWA Imported Water, and CLWA Saugus 1&2 Wells) and the majority of the cost-causation consists of the Base system cost causation component, the Customer Service - Metering cost causation component, 10% of supply component associated with Fire.<sup>5</sup>
- The Accounts rate component includes the functional costs associated with providing customer service and billing and consists of the Customer Service – Billing functional cost causation component. c'i
- The Fire rate component includes the costs associated with maintaining extra system capacity to deal with fire events. The 90% of Fire costs causation components recovered by the Meter Capacity rate component can be considered to be the Division's public fire cost. ÷.

The next three rate components are variable Commodity Charge components:

- The Water Supply rate component consists of 90% of the combined cost causation components of the three sources of water the Division supplies (i.e., Division Groundwater, CLWA Imported Water, and CLWA Saugus 1&2 Wells).
- The Conservation rate component consists only of the costs from the Conservation cost causation component; no other costs are to be recovered by the Conservation rate component. ഗ
  - Finally, the Peaking rate component consists of the cost causation components associated with both Maximum Day and Maximum Hour, which are both considered to be Peaking costs. 9.

These rate component totals are shown in Line 11 of Table 4-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> All fire related costs that are not met by current Fire Service Meter Charge revenues are met by the Meter Capacity rate component.

		Peaking		100%	100%									\$0
	<u>Variable</u>	Conservation								100%				\$513,332
ar 2016-17		Water Supply				%06	%06	%06						\$13,166,800
Fiscal Yea		Private Fire											10%	\$80,542
<b>llocations</b> -	<u>Fixed</u>	Accounts									100%			\$2,257,649
nts and Cost A		Meter Capacity	100%			10%	10%	1007	NU%			100%	%06	\$11,360,395
6: Rate Compone	Source: Table 4-6	Cost of Service	\$8,608,528	\$1,237,706	\$2,993,654	\$2,596,848	\$11,259,099		\$773,831	<b>\$513,332</b>	\$2,257,649	\$564,012	\$805,420	\$31,610,078
Table 4-		Cost Causation Components	Base	Мах Day	Max Hour	Division Groundwater	<b>CLWA Imported Water</b>	CLWA Saugus 1&2 Well	Water	Conservation	Customer Service - Billing	Customer Service - Metering	Fire	Total
		Line #	1	2	S	4	ъ		9	7	8	6	10	11

Santa Clarita Water Division Retail Water Rate Cost of Service Study Report | 35

# **5 RATE DERIVATION**

# 5.1 PROPOSED RATE STRUCTURE

The proposed rate structure for the Commodity Charge is a uniform charge for all customers. The Division is electing to eliminate its inclining tier rate structure and implement a uniform commodity structure for all customers. Note that while the Division operates on a FY basis, it is planning on implementing new rates on January 1 of every year in the Study period.

### 5.2 RATE DERIVATION

The next section deals with the derivation of the rates. The first section addresses the rates for fixed Service Charge calculation, and the second section discusses the derivation of the rates for the Commodity Charges.

### 5.2.1 FIXED CHARGES

The monthly fixed Service Charge is designed to recover the following rate components: Accounts related costs and Meter Capacity related costs. Accounts costs are uniform for all customers and include such costs as meter reading, billing, collecting and accounting. These costs are assumed to be uniform for all customers because they do not depend on, and are not impacted by, meter size or consumption. **Table 5-1** shows the total Number of Meters and **Table 4-6** shows Meter Capacity costs; however, in order to determine the unit rate for each of these costs, a denominator has to be found. For the Accounts based costs the denominator is the total annual number of bills in the service area. For Meter Capacity related costs, the costs are assessed based on a meter equivalency capacity ratio. This ratio is based on the rated capacity in gallons per minute (GPM) of each meter size. This assumes that larger meters have the potential to demand more capacity, or said differently, exert more peaking characteristics compared to smaller meters. The potential capacity demanded (peaking) is proportional to the potential flow through each meter size as established by the AWWA hydraulic capacity ratios. The ratios shown in **Table 5-1**are the ratio of potential flow through each meter size compared to the flow through a 1-inch meter as the standard meter size.<sup>6</sup>

One-inch meters were selected as the standard since the Division is not anticipating the future installation of any meters smaller than 1-inch in the future due to fire service requirements. Every other meter's rated capacity is divided by the 1-inch meter's capacity (50 GPM) to get that meter's capacity ratio. This capacity ratio is also used to calculate total Meter Equivalent Units (MEUs) in the system, by multiplying the capacity ratio by the relevant number of total meters. **Figure 5-1** shows the capacity ratio calculation for a 3/4-inch meter.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The MEU calculation in the COS Study differs from the MEU calculation in the Capacity Fee Study. This is because the MEUs in the capacity fee study are a proxy for households whereas the MEUs in the COS study are used as a proxy for each meter's ability to reach into the system. This is based on the Safe Operating capacity of the meter. Basically, the difference is: a ¾ inch meter only has 60% of the capacity of a 1 inch meter, but both still can serve a single household, so both count as 1 MEU in the Capacity Fee Study.

# Figure 5-1: Capacity Ratio Calculation for $\frac{34}{50GPM}$ Inch Meter $\frac{30GPM}{50GPM} = 0.6 Capacity Ratio$

**Table 5-1** shows the total number of meters (accounts) and MEU totals by meter size for the Division's total service area.

		ieters una viete	I Lquivalent c	, mes
Meter Size	Meters	Flow (GPM)	MEU Ratio	Total MEUs
	А	В	С	D=A×C
5/8" x 3/4"	6,296	20	0.4	2,518.4
3/4"	18,105	30	0.6	10,863.0
1"	3,986	50	1	3,986.0
1.5″	729	100	2	1,458.0
2″	1,193	160	3.2	3,817.6
3″	44	320	6.4	281.6
4"	113	500	10	1,130.0
6"	24	1000	20	480.0
8"	8	1600	32	256.0
Total	30,498			24,790.6

### Table 5-1: Total Number of Meters and Meter Equivalent Units

**Table 5-2** shows the Accounts costs allocated evenly over the number of meters. There are 30,498 meters in the Division's service area, which equates to 365,976 bills annually.<sup>7</sup>

	Table 5-2: Accounts Component of th	e Fixed Charge	
Line	Assounts Charge Coloulation	Source or	EV 2017
Line	Accounts Charge Calculation	Calculation	FT 2017
1	Total Accounts Cost	Table 4-6	\$2,257,649
2	Number of Meters	Table 5-1	30,498
3	Annual Bills	Line 2×12	365,976
4	Accounts Charge per Bill	Line 1/Line 3	\$6.17

Meter Capacity costs include the meter related costs, base delivery related costs and a majority of public fire related costs. These costs are assigned based on meter size. Based on these ratios, the total equivalent meters equals 24,790.6; therefore, the number of MEUs per year is 24,790.6 multiplied by 12, which equals 297,487.2. **Table 5-3** shows Meter Capacity costs allocated over the Division's total MEUs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> 30,498 meters×12 months=365,976 bills annually.

I d	Die 5-5: Meter Capacity Cost Component of	the rixed selv	ice charge
Line	Meter Capacity Charge Calculation	Source or Calculation	FY 2017
1	Total Meter Capacity Cost	Table 4-6	\$11,360,395
2	Number of MEUs	Table 5-1	24,790.6
3	Annual MEUs	Line 2×12	297,487.2
4	Meter Capacity Charge for Base MEU	Line 1/Line 3	\$38.19

### Table 5-3: Meter Capacity Cost Component of the Fixed Service Charge

**Table 5-4** summarizes the proposed rates for monthly fixed Service Charge for FY 2017. The monthly fixed Service Charge includes both the Customer Service - Billing rate component and the Customer Service - Metering rate component.

		<b>Table 5-4: M</b>	Ionthly Fixe	d Charge Cal	culation		
Source	Table 5-1	Table 5-3	Table 5-2		Table 1-1		
		Meter	Customer				
	Capacity	Capacity	Service		Current	Dollar	Percent
Meter Size	Ratio	Charge	Charge	COS Rate	Rate	Change	Change
	Δ	B=Δ×\$38.19	C	D=B+C	F	F=F-D	G=F/F
	~	B-A.930.13		D-Die			G-1/L
5/8″ x 3/4″	0.4	Ş15.28	Ş6.17	Ş21.45	\$19.98	Ş1.47	7%
3/4"	0.6	\$22.91	\$6.17	\$29.09	\$25.26	\$3.83	15%
1″	1.0	\$38.19	\$6.17	\$44.36	\$35.80	\$8.56	24%
1.5″	2.0	\$76.38	\$6.17	\$82.55	\$62.16	\$20.39	33%
2″	3.2	\$122.20	\$6.17	\$128.37	\$93.80	\$34.57	37%
3″	6.4	\$244.40	\$6.17	\$250.58	\$178.18	\$72.40	41%
4"	10.0	\$381.88	\$6.17	\$388.05	\$273.11	\$114.94	42%
6"	20.0	\$763.76	\$6.17	\$769.93	\$536.79	\$233.14	43%
8″	32.0	\$1,222.01	\$6.17	\$1,228.18	\$853.19	\$374.99	44%

**Table 5-5** shows the proposed rates for the Monthly Service Charge through FY 2020. Though these rates are shown on a FY basis, the Division is planning on implementing rate changes on January 1<sup>st</sup> of each Fiscal Year, going forward from 2018. Therefore, these rates will actually only be in place for half of each FY. Note that the COS rates for FY 2017 will not be implemented in FY 2017, but will be in FY 2018 (because the rates for FY 2018 are the same as FY 2017).

	Current				
Meter Size	Rate	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020
5/8 x 3/4"	\$19.98	\$21.45	\$21.45	\$21.88	\$22.32
3/4"	\$25.26	\$29.09	\$29.09	\$29.68	\$30.28
1"	\$35.80	\$44.36	\$44.36	\$45.25	\$46.16
1.5″	\$62.16	\$82.55	\$82.55	\$84.21	\$85.90
2″	\$93.80	\$128.37	\$128.37	\$130.94	\$133.56
3″	\$178.18	\$250.58	\$250.58	\$255.60	\$260.72
4"	\$273.11	\$388.05	\$388.05	\$395.82	\$403.74
6"	\$536.79	\$769.93	\$769.93	\$785.33	\$801.04
8″	\$853.19	\$1,228.18	\$1,228.18	\$1,252.75	\$1,277.81

### Table 5-5: Proposed Monthly Service Charges (FY 2017 – FY 2020) (\$/Meter Size)

### 5.2.2 FIRE SERVICE CHARGES

Fire Service Charges are calculated in a similar fashion to monthly fixed Service Charges, as they are also fixed charges that are assessed monthly. However, instead of using MEU ratios, the Fire Service Charges use the diameter of the fire line as a proxy for a Fire Meter Equivalent Unit (FMEU) ratio per direction by Division Staff. **Table 5-6** shows the calculation of FMEUs in the Division's service area.

Table 5-6: Fire Servic	e Lines and Fir	e Meter Equiva	alent Units
	А	В	C=A×B
Fireline Size			
(In Inches)	Count	FMEU Ratio	FMEU Total
1″	3	1	3
2″	31	2	62
4″	78	4	312
6″	59	6	354
8″	149	8	1,192
10"	15	10	150
12"	6	12	72
14"	1	14	14
16"	4	16	64
18"	2	18	36
20"	1	20	20
Total	349		2,279

The next step in determining rates for the Fire Service Charge is finding the rate for one FMEU, also called the Fire Service Base Charge. This is done by dividing the total Private Fire cost from **Table 4-6** by the total number of FMEUs in **Table 5-6**. This step is shown in **Table 5-7**.

	Table 5-7: Fire Service base clia	rge calculation	
Line	Fire Service Charge Calculation	Source or	FY 2017
Linc	The service charge calculation	Calculation	112017
1	Total Private Fire Cost	Table 4-6	\$80,542
2	Number of FMEUs	Table 5-6	2,279
3	Annual Bills	Line 2×12	27,348
4	Fire Service Base Charge	Line 1/Line 3	\$2.95

## Table 5.7: Fire Service Base Charge Calculation

The final step in calculating Fire Service Rates for the Test Year is to multiply the Fire Service Base Charge by the FMEU ratio. This gives the Fire Service Charge for each fire meter size. This calculation is shown in Table 5-8.

Source	Table 5-7	Table 5-6		Table 1-3		
Fireline Size (In Inches)	Fire Service Charge per FMEU	FMEU Ratio	COS Rate	Current Rate	Dollar Change	Percent Change
	Α	В	C=A×B	D	E=C-D	F=C/D-1
1″	\$2.95	1	\$2.95	\$2.84	\$0.11	4%
2″	\$2.95	2	\$5.90	\$5.68	\$0.22	4%
4″	\$2.95	4	\$11.79	\$11.36	\$0.43	4%
6″	\$2.95	6	\$17.68	\$17.04	\$0.64	4%
8″	\$2.95	8	\$23.57	\$22.72	\$0.85	4%
10"	\$2.95	10	\$29.46	\$28.40	\$1.06	4%
12"	\$2.95	12	\$35.35	\$34.08	\$1.27	4%
14"	\$2.95	14	\$41.24	\$39.76	\$1.48	4%
16"	\$2.95	16	\$47.13	\$45.44	\$1.69	4%
18"	\$2.95	18	\$53.02	\$51.12	\$1.90	4%
20"	\$2.95	20	\$58.91	\$56.80	\$2.11	4%

The final step in determining rates for the Fire Service Charge for the Study period is to escalate the 1inch diameter fire line according to the proposed revenue increases from Table 3-8 as the base for calculating the larger fire lines. These rates are shown in Table 5-9.

e o minoposed month		unai ge (i			ine hine t	
Fireline Size (In Inches)	Current Rate	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	
1"	\$2.84	\$2.95	\$2.95	\$3.01	\$3.08	
2″	\$5.68	\$5.90	\$5.90	\$6.02	\$6.15	
4"	\$11.36	\$11.79	\$11.79	\$12.03	\$12.28	
6"	\$17.04	\$17.68	\$17.68	\$18.04	\$18.41	
8″	\$22.72	\$23.57	\$23.57	\$24.05	\$24.54	
10"	\$28.40	\$29.46	\$29.46	\$30.05	\$30.66	
12"	\$34.08	\$35.35	\$35.35	\$36.06	\$36.79	
14"	\$39.76	\$41.24	\$41.24	\$42.07	\$42.92	
16"	\$45.44	\$47.13	\$47.13	\$48.08	\$49.05	
18"	\$51.12	\$53.02	\$53.02	\$54.09	\$55.18	
20"	\$56.80	\$58.91	\$58.91	\$60.09	\$61.30	

#### Table 5-9: Proposed Monthly Fire Service Charge (FY 2017-FY 2020) (\$/Fire Line Size)

### 5.2.3 VARIABLE COMMODITY CHARGES

Approximately 57% of the Division's revenue requirements are proposed to be recovered from the Commodity Charges. For this analysis, the three variable rate components, supply, conservation, and peaking, were allocated equally to each unit of water sold. These costs are identified in **Table 4-6**. These costs must be divided by the projected amount of CCF of water sold in FY 2017. Dividing the total rate component by the total number of CCF of water sold yields the unit rate. The sum of each of the three unit rates (from Peaking, Conservation, and Supply) equals the rate per unit of water.

### 5.2.3.1 Peaking Costs

Extra capacity or peaking costs, represent those costs incurred to meet customer peak demands for water in excess of a baseline usage. Total extra capacity costs are apportioned between Maximum Day and Maximum Hour demands based on the type of expense. The Maximum Day demand is the maximum amount of water used in a single day in a year. The Maximum Hour demand is the maximum usage in an hour on the maximum usage day. Different facilities are designed to meet different peaking characteristics. Therefore, extra capacity costs include repair & maintenance, personnel, capital improvements and a portion of debt, and have been apportioned between Base, Maximum Day, and Maximum Hour.

Since the Division is implementing a uniform rate structure, costs associated with peaking and conservation will be divided evenly across all usage, each unit will pay the same rate for peaking costs. **Table 5-10** shows how the Peaking costs are calculated.

CCF sale totals are taken from Table 2-2. The Peaking Rate Component is taken from Table 4-6.

Table 5-10: Peaking Unit Rate Calculation					
	Table 2-2	Table 4-6			
Rate Calculation	FY 2017 Annual Billed Consumption	Peaking Rate Component	Unit Rate (\$/ CCF)		
	Α	В	C=B/A		
Uniform Rate	9,662,053	\$4,231,360	\$0.44		

### Table 5-10: Peaking Unit Pate Calculation

### **5.2.3.2** Conservation Costs

The Division's Conservation Costs are the costs associated with its conservation program. These costs are equally allocated to each unit of water sold. The total Conservation Rate Component is shown in Table 4-6. This calculation is shown in Table 5-11.

Table 5-11: Conservation Unit Rate Calculation					
	Table 2-2	Table 4-6			
Rate Calculation	FY 2017 Annual Billed Consumption	Conservation Rate Component	Unit Rate (\$/ CCF)		
	Α	В	C=B/A		
Uniform Rate	9,662,053	\$513,332	\$0.05		

### 5.2.3.3 Water Supply Costs

The Division has three separate sources of water. These sources are SCWD Groundwater, CLWA Saugus 1&2 Well water, and CLWA Imported water. Since the Division is proposing to use a uniform rate, it will collect the average supply cost of all sources; all customers will pay a blended water cost that takes into account the average cost of supply. **Table 5-12** shows the calculation that gives the Supply cost per unit of water. The Supply costs are taken from **Table 4-6**.

Table 5-12: Supply Unit Rate Calculation					
	Table 2-2	Table 4-6			
Rate Calculation	FY 2017 Annual Billed Consumption	Supply Rate Component	Unit Rate (\$/ CCF)		
	Α	В	C=B/A		
Uniform Rate	9,662,053	\$13,166,800	\$1.36		

### 5.2.4 COS BASED VARIABLE RATES

The above costs are totaled in Table 5-13 below, which shows the cost of service based rates for Commodity Charges in FY 2017 and Table 5-14 shows proposed rates in FY 2017 through FY 2021. These rates are calculated by escalating the COS based rates by the rate adjustments in Section 3.4 to determine the base rates for the next year. Note that the final rate in column D is rounded up reflecting hidden digits.

Table 5-13: COS Uniform Commodity Rate for FY 2017 (\$/CCF)						
	Table 5-10	Table 5-11	Table 5-12			
	Peaking Cost	Conservation Cost	Supply Cost	Total Rate		
			С	D= A+B+C		
Uniform Rate	\$0.44	\$0.05	\$1.36	\$1.86		

Т	able 5-14: COS Rates	s for Commo	dity Charges	through FY	2020 (\$/CCF
	Adoption Month	January	January	January	January
	Year	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020
	Uniform Rate	\$1.86	\$1.86	\$1.90	\$1.94

The final step in the rate calculation is to add the annual wholesale water pass-through adjustments, calculated in **Section 3.1.2**, to the above rates. To recap, the cumulative pass-through adjustments from **Table 3-6** are shown in **Table 5-15**. Again, CLWA has not implemented rate increases beyond CY 2018, so the pass-through adjustment for CY 2019 and CY 2020 are held constant at the CY 2018 pass-through rate. This is subject to change pending CLWA adjusting its rates.

Table 5-15: Pass-through Rates throug	sh FY 2020 (\$/CCF)
	FY 2018
Pass-through Adjustment	\$0.05

The results of adding the pass-through adjustments shown in **Table 5-15** to the proposed rates in **Table 5-14** are shown in **Table 5-16**. Note that these rates are rounded up in this last step, so that the numbers may not add exactly but are all within \$0.01 of the total one would expect. Also note that future pass-through rates will have a different magnitude, so these rates per CCF will likely change in the future.

### Table 5-16: Proposed Final Rates through FY 2020

	January	January	January
	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020
Uniform Rate	\$1.91	\$1.95	\$1.99

# 5.3 CUSTOMER IMPACTS

**Figure 5-2** shows the relative SFR bill impact of the existing Board approved FY 2017 rates and adjusted rate structure. It also shows the comparative impacts of bills at different usages for SFR accounts with a  $\frac{3}{-1}$ -inch meter.



### Figure 5-2: SFR Bills at Different Usage Levels

Raftelis escalated FY 2015's account level usage to FY 2017's predicted usage on an account level and monthly basis. After doing so, Raftelis determined what the impacts of the new rates for the Commodity Charges and fixed Service Charges would be on an account level basis. **Figure 5-3**, **Figure 5-4**, and **Figure 5-5** show the projected impacts of these rates on bills based on this usage analysis. For example, over 60% of single family residential bills will increase by \$5 or less per month.



### Figure 5-4: Irrigation Bill Impacts





### **Figure 5-5: All Other Customers Bill Impacts**

# **6.JUMPER RATES**

This section will discuss the Division's proposed Jumper rates. Jumpers are the initial connection of new development to the Division Water System. Jumpers represent the initial temporary connection used by construction firms for use while constructing new buildings. The Division is anticipating an increase in Jumper usage in its service area. The Jumpers that the Division provides are 1" in diameter. They come with an assumed usage of 5 CCF. The base rate for the Division's Jumpers is the 1" meter rate and an added base usage of 5 CCF of water at the uniform rate. This calculation is shown in **Table 6-1**.

Table 6-1: Jumper Rate Calculation for FY 2017							
Source	Table 5-5	Table 5-13 x 5 5 CCF at					
Jumper Rate	1" Meter Rate	Uniform Rate	Total Rate				
	Α	В	C=A+B				
FY 2017 Rate	\$44.36	\$9.30	\$53.66				

The Jumper rate for the rest of the Study period is shown in **Table 6-2**. They are escalated according to the rate increases shown in **Table 3-8**. The Jumper rates in future years include the 2018 wholesale pass-through rate.

Table 6-2: Jumper Rate Calculation through FY 2020							
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020			
Jumper Rate	\$53.66	\$53.91	\$55.00	\$56.11			

# 7 APPENDICES

## 7.1 APPENDIX 1 – PROJECTED FIXED MONTHLY SERVICE CHARGE REVENUES BASED ON CURRENT RATES

#### **Fixed Monthly Service Changes**

The current rates for the fixed monthly Service Charge by meter size are shown below in **Table 7-1**.

(\$/Meter Size in Inche				
Meter Size	CY 2017			
5/8 x 3/4"	\$19.98			
3/4"	\$25.26			
1"	\$35.80			
1.5″	\$62.16			
2″	\$93.80			
3"	\$178.18			
4"	\$273.11			
6"	\$536.79			
8″	\$853.19			

# Table 7-1: CY 2017 Rates for Fixed Monthly Service Charge (f) (Mater Size in Incharge)

The number of meters by meter size are shown in **Table 7-2** below. These meters are inflated by the account growth factor in **Table 2-1**, although the growth anticipated in  $5/8'' \times 3/4''$  meters and 3/4'' meters is in 1" meters as the Division is no longer installing meters smaller than 1".

Table 7-2: Projected Number of Meters by Meter Size (In Inches)								
Meter Size	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021			
5/8" x 3/4"	6,296	6,296	6,296	6,296	6,296			
3/4"	18,105	18,105	18,105	18,105	18,105			
1"	3,986	4,431	4,883	5,342	5,758			
1.5″	729	740	752	764	775			
2″	1,193	1,212	1,231	1,250	1,267			
3″	44	45	46	47	48			
4"	113	115	117	119	121			
6"	24	24	24	24	24			
8″	8	8	8	8	8			

**Table 7-3** shows total projected fixed charge revenue over the Study period by meter size, calculated using the information in **Table 7-1** and **Table 7-2**. Note that due to the fact that the Division increases rates on the CY basis, fixed charge revenue in FY 2017 is calculated by using CY 2016 charges for six

months and CY 2017 charges for the remaining six months. The revenue for all other years is projected using CY 2017 rates.

Table	Table 7-3: Projected Service Charge Revenue by Meter Size (In Inches)							
Meter								
Size	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021			
5/8 x 3/4"	\$1,483,841	\$1,509,529	\$1,509,529	\$1,509,529	\$1,509,529			
3/4"	\$5,395,652	\$5,487,988	\$5,487,988	\$5,487,988	\$5,487,988			
1″	\$1,683,447	\$1,903,558	\$2,097,737	\$2,294,923	\$2,473,637			
1.5″	\$534,590	\$551,981	\$560,932	\$569 <i>,</i> 883	\$578,088			
2″	\$1,320,150	\$1,364,227	\$1,385,614	\$1,407,000	\$1,426,135			
3″	\$92,487	\$96,217	\$98,355	\$100,494	\$102,632			
4″	\$364,072	\$376,892	\$383,446	\$390,001	\$396,556			
6″	\$151,982	\$154,596	\$154,596	\$154,596	\$154,596			
8″	\$80,521	\$81,906	\$81,906	\$81,906	\$81,906			
Total								
Revenue	\$11,106,744	\$11,526,893	\$11,760,102	\$11,996,319	\$12,211,066			

### 7.2 APPENDIX 2 – PROJECTED VARIABLE WATER USAGE COMMODITY CHARGES BASED ON CURRENT RATES

The current rates for the variable water usage commodity charges are charged in the following categories:

Single Family Residence (SFR) Multi-Family Residence (MFR) Commercial Industrial Irrigation Water Mutual

The Division's current rates for the Commodity Charge are shown below in **Table 7-4** and **Table 7-5**, in hundred cubic foot (CCF).

### Table 7-4: CY 2017 Rates for SFR Commodity Charge (\$/CCF)

SFR Tiers	Tier Width	CY 2017
Tier 1	1-14 CCF	\$1.80
Tier 2	15-49 CCF	\$2.01
Tier 3	≥ 50 CCF	\$2.64

### Table 7-5: CY 2017 Rates for Non-SFR Commodity Charge (\$/CCF)

Customer Class	CY 2017
MFR	\$2.01
Commercial	\$2.01
Industrial	\$2.64
Irrigation	\$2.01
Water Mutual	\$2.01

Table 7-6 and Table 7-7 show projected water sales through FY 2021 in hundred cubic feet (CCF). These sales account for the Water Demand Factor and projected account growth shown in Table 2-1 and Table 2-2, provided by Staff. Note that Table 7-7 shows fire line consumption, which is not billed but counts toward water purchases (as an operating cost).

	SFR Tiers	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
JL	Tier 1	1,764,399	1,935,429	2,024,748	2,097,624	2,148,210
	Tier 2	1,121,656	1,230,382	1,287,164	1,333,493	1,365,651
ec	Tier 3	371,757	407,793	426,613	441,968	452,626
<u> </u>	Tier 1	1,477,711	1,620,951	1,695,757	1,756,792	1,799,159
ın-J	Tier 2	401,895	440,852	461,197	477,797	489,319
un	Tier 3	76,797	84,241	88,129	91,301	93,503
	SFR Total	5,214,215	5,719,648	5,983,608	6,198,975	6,348,468

### Table 7-6: Projected SFR Usage by Tier (In CCF) through FY 2021

### Table 7-7: Projected Non-SFR Usage (In CCF) through FY 2021

	Customer Class	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
	MFR	697,813	765,455	800,780	829,602	849,609
Jul-	Commercial	481,275	1,270,496	588,325	572,170	585 <i>,</i> 968
	Industrial	21,187	23,241	24,314	25,189	25,796
Dec	Water Mutual	124,720	136,810	143,124	148,275	151,851
()	Irrigation	1,410,132	1,522,943	1,599,090	1,679,045	1,712,626
	Fire Service	5,741	6,297	6,588	6,825	6,990
	MFR	634,684	696,206	728,336	754,551	772,748
	Commercial	470,381	598,088	356,024	368,838	377,733
Jan	Industrial	14,552	15,963	16,700	17,301	17,718
-Jur	Water Mutual	64,848	71,134	74,417	77,095	78,954
-	Irrigation	522,500	564,300	592,515	622,141	634,584
	Fire Service	5	5	5	5	5
	Total Irrigation	1,932,632	2,087,243	2,191,605	2,301,186	2,347,210
	All Other Customers	2,515,206	3,583,695	2,738,613	2,799,851	2,867,372

Table 7-8 projects total commodity revenue through the Study period, calculated using usage information found in Table 7-6 and Table 7-7 and the rates in Table 7-4 and Table 7-5.

	Customer Class	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
	SFR					
Jul-D	Tier 1	\$3,071,113	\$3,486,675	\$3,647,584	\$3,778,870	\$3,870,000
	Tier 2	\$2,177,695	\$2,472,330	\$2,586,427	\$2,679,521	\$2,744,139
ec	Tier 3	\$948,873	\$1,077,267	\$1,126,984	\$1,167,547	\$1,195,702
Ja	Tier 1	\$2,662,096	\$2,920,143	\$3,054,906	\$3,164,861	\$3,241,185
n-Ju	Tier 2	\$807,568	\$885,848	\$926,729	\$960,085	\$983,238
n	Tier 3	\$202,875	\$222,539	\$232,810	\$241,190	\$247,007
	SFR Commodity					
	Revenue	\$9,870,219	\$11,064,802	\$11,575,440	\$11,992,073	\$12,281,271
	Non-SFR					
	MFR	\$1,354,804	\$1,538,105	\$1,609,087	\$1,667,002	\$1,707,204
,	Commercial	\$934,395	\$2,552,935	\$1,182,180	\$1,149,718	\$1,177,444
lul-l	Industrial	\$41,135	\$46,700	\$48,857	\$50,615	\$51,834
Dec	Irrigation	\$242,144	\$274,906	\$287,593	\$297,944	\$305,129
	Water Mutual	\$3,599,221	\$4,023,159	\$4,224,316	\$4,435,533	\$4,524,244
	Fire Line	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
	MFR	\$1,275,334	\$1,398,956	\$1,463,518	\$1,516,195	\$1,552,760
L	Commercial	\$945,184	\$1,201,798	\$715,395	\$741,143	\$759,017
lan-	Industrial	\$29,241	\$32,076	\$33,557	\$34,765	\$35,603
Jun	Irrigation	\$130,306	\$142,937	\$149,534	\$154,915	\$158,650
	Water Mutual	\$1,380,288	\$1,490,711	\$1,565,247	\$1,643,510	\$1,676,381
	Fire Line	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
	Non-SFR Commodity					
	Revenue	\$9,932,051	\$12,702,283	\$11,279,283	\$11,691,339	\$11,948,266

### Table 7-8: Projected Commodity Charge Revenue through FY 2021

## 7.3 APPENDIX 3 – PROJECTED FIRE SERVICE REVENUE BASED ON CURRENT RATES

The rates for the Fire Service Meter Charge are shown in **Table 7-9** below, and the total number of fire meters for the Study period is shown in **Table 7-10**.

(\$/Fire Line Size in Inches)				
	CY 2017			
1"	\$2.84			
2″	\$5.68			
4"	\$11.36			
6"	\$17.04			
8″	\$22.72			
10"	\$28.40			
12"	\$34.08			
14"	\$39.76			
16"	\$45.44			
18"	\$51.12			
20"	\$56.80			

# Table 7-9: Current CY 2017 Rates for Monthly Fire Service Charge (\$/Fire Line Size in Inches)

# Table 7-10: Projected Number of Fire Service Meters by Fire Line Size (In Inches) through FV 2021

	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021		
1"	3	3	3	3	3		
2″	31	31	31	31	31		
4"	78	79	80	81	82		
6"	59	60	61	62	63		
8″	149	151	153	155	157		
10"	15	15	15	15	15		
12"	6	6	6	6	6		
14"	1	1	1	1	1		
16"	4	4	4	4	4		
18"	2	2	2	2	2		
20"	1	1	1	1	1		

**Table 7-11** shows total revenue from the Fire Service Meter Charge that the Division is projected to collect through the Study period. This revenue is calculated using the rates shown in **Table 7-9** and the quantities shown in **Table 7-10**.

	cicu i ne se		marge never	iuc thi ough	
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
1"	\$100	\$102	\$102	\$102	\$102
2"	\$2,076	\$2,113	\$2,113	\$2,113	\$2,113
4"	\$10,446	\$10,769	\$10,906	\$11,042	\$11,178
6"	\$11,852	\$12,269	\$12,473	\$12,678	\$12,882
8″	\$39,908	\$41,169	\$41,714	\$42,259	\$42,804
10"	\$5,022	\$5,112	\$5,112	\$5,112	\$5,112
12"	\$2,411	\$2 <i>,</i> 454	\$2,454	\$2,454	\$2,454
14"	\$469	\$477	\$477	\$477	\$477
16"	\$2,143	\$2,181	\$2,181	\$2,181	\$2,181
18"	\$1,205	\$1,227	\$1,227	\$1,227	\$1,227
20"	\$670	\$682	\$682	\$682	\$682
Fire Service Revenue	\$76,301	\$78,554	\$79 <i>,</i> 440	\$80,327	\$81,213

## Table 7-11: Projected Fire Service Meter Charge Revenue through FY 2021

## 7.4 APPENDIX 4 – PROJECTED WATER RATE REVENUES AT CURRENT RATES AND PROJECTED MISCELLANEOUS REVENUES

**Table 7-12** shows projected water revenues at current rates based on the information shown inAppendices 7.1 through 7.3.

Table 7-12: Projected Water Rate Revenues at Current Rates								
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021			
Fixed Service Charge Revenue	\$11,106,744	\$11,526,893	\$11,760,102	\$11,996,319	\$12,211,066			
Fire Service Meter Charge								
Revenue	\$76,301	\$78 <i>,</i> 554	\$79 <i>,</i> 440	\$80,327	\$81,213			
SFR Commodity Charge								
Revenue	\$9,870,219	\$11,064,802	\$11,575,440	\$11,992,073	\$12,281,271			
Non-SFR Commodity Charge								
Revenue	\$9,932,051	\$12,702,283	\$11,279,283	\$11,691,339	\$11,948,266			
Total Calculated Revenue	\$30,985,316	\$35,372,533	\$34,694,267	\$35,760,058	\$36,521,816			

Additionally, the Division has several sources of non-operating revenue. These are shown **Table 7-13**. Projected revenues are based on the escalation factors in **Table 2-6**.

Table 7-13: Pro	iected Non-Opera	ting Revenues t	hrough FY 2021

		<b>U</b>	<b>U</b>		
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
Other Income - Cellular Antenna					
Rental and Miscellaneous	\$286,000	\$291,720	\$297,554	\$303,505	\$309,576
Rental Income - 22722 Soledad					
Canyon Road Office Building	\$134,400	\$137,088	\$139,830	\$142,626	\$145,479
Interest Earnings - SCWD Fund	\$236,000	\$236,000	\$236,000	\$236,000	\$236,000
Interest Earnings - COP Fund	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Miscellaneous Service Charges and					
Late Fees	\$800,000	\$800,000	\$800,000	\$800,000	\$800,000
Total Projected Non-Operating Rev	\$1,456,400	\$1,464,808	\$1,473,384	\$1,482,132	\$1,491,054

# 7.5 APPENDIX 5 – PROJECTED OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE EXPENDITURES

**Table 7-14** shows total budgeted and projected O&M expenses, from FY 2017 through FY 2021, based on the escalation factors shown in **Table 2-4.** The O&M Adjustment Amount line in FY 2017 is in place to match the FY 2017 budgeted amount to its actuals.

	Table 7-14: Proj	ected O&M Co	sts		
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
Source of Supply (Other Costs <sup>8</sup> )	\$233 <i>,</i> 998	\$251,300	\$258,839	\$266,604	\$274,602
Source of Supply (Purchased					
Water) <b>(Table 3-5)</b>	\$10,756,263	\$12,178,700	\$12,132,694	\$12,122,184	\$12,853,976
Pumping	\$2,806,178	\$3,079,101	\$3,537,435	\$3,881,218	\$4,064,550
Water Treatment	\$1,126,416	\$1,229,000	\$1,263,476	\$1,307,130	\$1,351,204
Transmission and Distribution	\$4,479,854	\$4,638,401	\$4,642,978	\$4,747,008	\$4,889,418
Customer Service	\$985,688	\$1,026,101	\$1,056,884	\$1,088,590	\$1,121,248
Engineering	\$882,789	\$1,203,800	\$1,239,914	\$1,277,111	\$1,315,424
Administrative and General	\$3,494,659	\$3,738,900	\$3,804,455	\$3,915,094	\$4,044,745
O&M Adjustment Amount	\$406,130	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Subtotal O&M	\$25,171,975	\$27,345,302	\$27,936,674	\$28,604,940	\$29,915,168

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Other Costs include all other costs (Labor, Burden and Benefits, Materials and Supplies, Outside Services, etc.) from Source of Supply category excluding CLWA's Purchased Water.

# 7.6 APPENDIX 6 – PROJECTED DEBT SERVICE

A summary of the Division's current debt service payments is shown below. The Division is in the processing of refunding its 2011 A Revenue Bonds which is estimated to reduce annual debt service by \$220,000 each year. These savings are included in the totals in **Table 7-15** below.

	<b>Table 7-15</b>	: Current Deb	t Service Sche	dule	
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
Existing Debt Service	\$2,809,100	\$5,268,375	\$5,395,069	\$5,510,613	\$5,630,238

# 7.7 APPENDIX 7 – PROJECTED CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM EXPENDITURES

The Division has adopted a long-term capital improvement plan (CIP) to address future capital needs. This CIP is based on the extensive 2013 Retail Water System Master Plan. These needs are divided into Expansion-Related Projects and Upgrade-Related Projects. Expansion-Related Projects are funded by Capacity Fees (discussed in a separate report), and Upgrade-Related Projects are to be rate funded. **Table 7-16** shows a summary of the upcoming 5-year CIP provided by the Division. The Division's future CIP needs will be funded on a Pay-As-You-Go (PAYGO) basis.

		<b>Table 7-16</b>	: CIP Summa	ry		
		FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
1	Expansion Projects	\$1,591,500	\$1,221,000	\$286,488	\$545,274	\$367,758
2	Upgrade Projects	\$4,214,700	\$5,201,900	\$6,231,385	\$5,683,041	\$6,437,760
3	Total expenditures					
	(Line 1 + Line 2)	\$5,806,200	\$6,422,900	\$6,517,873	\$6,228,315	\$6,805,518

# 7.8 APPENDIX 8 – ANALYSIS OF RESERVE FUNDS

Currently, the Division maintains five reserve targets.

- 1. Operating Reserve Fund. Covers unscheduled costs relating to the operation of the retail water system, including, but not limited to, unforeseen repairs, emergencies, unexpected increases in treatment costs, regulatory changes, unforeseen legal expenses and disruption of a source of supply. The target balance for the Operating Reserve Fund shall be set at 25% of the Retail Annual Operating Expense Budget. Funds from the Operating Reserve Fund shall be used exclusively for operating expenses of the retail water system, unless otherwise authorized by the Board of Directors. The Operating Reserve Fund was fully funded by June 2014. Additional allocations to the Operating Reserve Fund, to replace funds expended over the fiscal year or to increase the balance to match increases in the Annual Operating Reserve Fund drops below 50% of the target amount during a fiscal year, staff will advise the Board of Directors and recommend appropriate action. In any year, the balance in the Operating Reserve Fund shall not exceed 25% of that year's Operating Expense Budget.
- 2. <u>Rate Stabilization Reserve Fund</u>. Offsets revenue reductions resulting from reduced retail water sales during periods when consumption is 10% or more below average consumption. The Rate Stabilization Reserve Fund shall have a target balance of 15% of Retail Annual Operating Revenue Budget. Additional allocations to the Rate Stabilization Reserve Fund to replace funds expended over the fiscal year or to increase the balance to match increases in the Annual Operating Revenue Budget, shall be included in the annual budget. If the balance in the Rate Stabilization Reserve Fund drops below 50% of the target amount during a fiscal year, staff will advise the Board of Directors and recommend appropriate action. In any year, the balance in the Operating Rate Stabilization Reserve Fund shall not exceed 15% of that year's Operating Revenue Budget.
- 3. <u>Capital Reserve Fund</u>. Covers any unexpected and unplanned infrastructure and replacement repairs not included in the budget. The Capital Reserve Fund shall have a target balance of \$5 million. Additional allocation to the Capital Reserve Fund to replace funds expended over the fiscal year shall be included in the annual budget. If the balance in the Capital Reserve Fund drops below 50% of the target amount during a fiscal year, staff will advise the Board of Directors and recommend appropriate action. In any year, the balance in the Capital Reserve Fund shall not exceed \$5 million.
- 4. <u>Emergency Reserve Fund</u>. Covers any emergency repairs and expenses due to unforeseen natural disasters such as earthquake, fire, etc. The Emergency Reserve Fund covers immediate repairs and expenses to restore the Division's operations for continued water delivery to its customers. The Emergency Reserve Fund shall have a target balance of \$2.2 million based on two percent of net capital assets. Industry Standard is 2 to 3 percent of net capital assets and the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) guideline is approximately 2 percent. Additional allocation to the Emergency Reserve Fund to replace funds expended over the fiscal year shall be included in the annual budget. If the balance in the Emergency Reserve Fund drops below 50% of the target amount during a fiscal year, staff will advise the Board of Directors and recommend appropriate action. In any year, the balance in the Emergency Reserve Fund shall not exceed \$2.2 million.
- 5. <u>Liability Repayment Reserve Fund</u>. Mitigates significant future financial impact for long-term debts such as CalPERS and OPEB Unfunded Liability and other such liabilities. Provides funds for

repayments of debt and future interest expense. The Liability Repayment Reserve Fund shall have an initial target balance of \$2 million and reviewed annually during the Budget process.

6. <u>Unrestricted Reserve Fund</u>. This fund is the residual net resources in excess of all the reserve target limits mentioned in items 1 through 5 above. The Unrestricted Reserve Fund balance is available for any purposes approved by the Board of Directors. The balance in the Unrestricted Reserve Fund shall not drop below zero.

The Division's total reserve target for the Study period is shown in **Table 7-17**. This table does not show the Division's ending balances. That information is shown in **Table 3-10**, which reflects the proposed revenue adjustment.

Table	e 7-17: Rese	rve Target S	Summary		
	FY 2017	FY 2018	FY 2019	FY 2020	FY 2021
Operating Reserve Fund Target	\$6,292,994	\$6,836,325	\$6,984,169	\$7,151,235	\$7,478,792
Rate Stabilization Reserve Fund Target	\$4,767,797	\$5,467,442	\$5,498,122	\$5,840,528	\$6,216,121
Capital Reserve Fund Target	\$1,000,000	\$5,000,000	\$5,000,000	\$5,000,000	\$5,000,000
Liability Repayment Reserve	\$0	\$2,000,000	\$2,000,000	\$2,000,000	\$2,000,000
Emergency Reserve Fund Target	\$1,000,000	\$2,200,000	\$2,200,000	\$2,200,000	\$2,200,000
Total Reserve Target	\$13,060,791	\$21,503,767	\$21,682,290	\$22,191,763	\$22,894,913

# Santa Clarita Water Division Retail Water Rate Cost of Service Study Report $\mid 60$ 66

7.9 APPENDIX 9 – FUNCTIONALIZED COST COMPONENT ALLOCATION DETAIL

			F	able 7-18:	Budget Fu	nctionaliz	ation					
		Total	Base	Max Day	Max Hour	Division Ground- water	CLWA Imported Water	CLWA Saugus Well 1&2	Conserv- ation	Customer Service – Billing	Customer Service - Metering	Fire
	Total Expense	Allocated Cost Component										
Source of Supply												
Purchased Water												
Saugus 1&2 Well	\$526,050	CLWA Saugus Well 1&2	\$0	\$0	Ş	Ş	\$0	\$526,050	\$0	ŞO	\$0	\$0
Imported Demand Fixed Charge	\$7,094,764	Imported Water CLWA	\$0	\$	\$0	\$0	\$7,094,764	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Variable Rate	\$3,135,449	Umported Water	¢Ο	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$3,135,449	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Labor	\$142,683	Saugus	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$118,670	\$24,013	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Burden and Benefits	\$75,404	CLWA and Saugus CLMA and	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$62,714	\$12,690	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Transportation Materials and	\$15,122	Saugus CI W/A and	Ş0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$12,577	\$2,545	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Supplies	\$100	Saugus CLWA and	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$83	\$17	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Outside Services	\$0	Saugus CLWA and	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Other	\$689	Saugus	ŞO	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$573	\$116	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Pumping												
Power for Pumping	\$1,811,140	Pumping/ Wells	\$0	\$0	\$434,674	\$630,356	\$620,542	\$125,5 <i>6</i> 9	\$0	\$0	Ş0	\$0
Labor	\$407,366	Wells	\$0	\$0	\$97,768	\$141,781	\$139,574	\$28,243	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Burden and Benefits	\$209,586	Pumping/ Wells Dumping/	\$0	\$0	\$50,301	\$72,945	\$71,809	\$14,531	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0
Transportation	\$58,706	Wells	\$0	\$0	\$14,089	\$20,432	\$20,114	\$4,070	Ş	\$0	\$0	\$0

Santa Clarita Water Division Retail Water Rate Cost of Service Study Report | 61

Outside Services         519,742         Wells Pumping/ Pumping/ Meter Treatment         50         547,938         569,519         568,437           Atter Treatment         515,264         Wells         50         50         53,663         55,313         55,230           Atter Treatment         Enumping/ Chemicals         594,638         Wells         50         594,638         55,230           Utabor         538,480         Water         50         50         594,638         55,230           Utabor         538,640         S0         50         50         594,638         50           Utabor         538,640         S0         50         50         594,638         50           Utabor         538,640         S0         50         50         594,638         50           Utabor         510,510         S0,510         50         50         594,638 <t< th=""><th>Supplies</th><th>\$104,374</th><th>rumping/ Wells Pumping/</th><th>\$0</th><th>\$0</th><th>\$25,050</th><th>\$36,327</th><th>\$35,761</th><th></th><th>\$7,236</th><th>\$7,236 \$0</th><th>\$7,236 \$0 \$0</th></t<>	Supplies	\$104,374	rumping/ Wells Pumping/	\$0	\$0	\$25,050	\$36,327	\$35,761		\$7,236	\$7,236 \$0	\$7,236 \$0 \$0
Other         51,2.54         Venipue Velocities         50         53,5.313         55,313           Atter Treatment         Chemicals         \$94,638         Velocities         50         594,638         55,94,638           Chemicals         \$94,638         Venter         50         50         594,638         55,94,638           Chemicals         \$386,480         Venter         50         50         50         594,638           Labor         \$386,480         Venter         50         50         50         594,638           Labor         \$386,480         Venter         50         50         50         594,638           Labor         \$386,480         Souter         50         50         50         594,638           Ianad Benefits         \$198,588         Venter         50         50         504,630           Jansportation         \$49,872         Venter         50         50         504,630           And Benefits         \$198,588         Venter         50         50         504,630           Transportation         \$49,872         Venter         50         50         50         509,536           Materials and         \$77,019         Venter	Outside Services	\$199,742	Wells	\$0	\$0	\$47,938	\$69,519		\$68,437	\$68,437 \$13,848	\$68,437 \$13,848 \$0	\$68,437 \$13,848 \$0 \$0
Mater TreatmentDivisionChemicals\$94,638DivisionChemicals\$94,638VaterLabor\$386,480VaterLabor\$386,480VaterLabor\$386,480VaterLabor\$386,480VaterJen and Benefits\$198,588\$198,588Vater\$0Ground-\$0\$0Labor\$49,872VaterDivision\$6000-\$0Transportation\$49,872VaterDivision\$6000-\$0Materials and Supplies\$77,019Outside Services\$316,571Other\$32,316\$0Other\$336,571Other\$336,571Other\$336,571Other\$336,571Other\$336,571Other\$336,571Division\$0Other\$336,571O	Other	\$15,264	Pumping/ Wells	\$0	\$0	\$3,663	\$5,313	Ŷ	5,230	5,230 \$1,058	5,230 \$1,058 \$0	5,230 \$1,058 \$0 \$0
Vater TreatmentDivisionDivisionChemicals\$34,638Vater50\$34,638Unision\$386,480S36,480\$0\$0\$36,480Labor\$386,480\$0000-\$0\$0\$36,480Labor\$386,480\$0000-\$0\$0\$36,480Labor\$39,815\$198,588\$0000-\$0\$0\$36,480Labor\$39,812water\$0\$0\$0\$0\$36,480Lansportation\$49,872Water\$0\$0\$0\$38,480Lansportation\$49,872Water\$0\$0\$0\$39,588Materials and\$19,872\$000-\$0\$0\$49,872Naterials and\$77,019\$000-\$0\$0\$49,872Outside Services\$316,571Water\$0\$0\$0\$0Other\$3,248\$000-\$0\$0\$0\$3,248Other\$3,248\$000-\$0\$0\$3,248		101/042		2	Ş			<u>}</u>				
Vater Treatment           Chemicals         \$94,638         Division Ground- Division         50         50         50         50         54,638           Labor         \$386,480         water Division         50         50         50         50         5386,480           Labor         \$386,480         water Division         50         50         50         5386,480           Fanaberefits         \$198,588         Division         50         50         50         5386,480           Fansportation         \$198,588         water         50         50         50         5386,480           Transportation         \$49,872         Division         50         50         50         50         549,872           Materials and Supplies         \$77,019         water         50         50         50         577,019           Outside Services         \$316,571         Water         50         50         50         5316,571           Other         \$3,3248         Water         50         50         50         5316,571												
Chemicals         594,638         Division         Sound-         S	/ater Treatment											
Chemicals         \$94,638         water         \$0         \$94,638         water         \$0         \$94,638         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,638         \$94,638         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637         \$94,637 <td></td> <td></td> <td>Division Ground-</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			Division Ground-									
Labor         \$386,480         \$00000         \$0         \$0         \$386,480         \$0         \$0         \$386,480         \$0         \$0         \$0         \$386,480         \$0         \$0         \$0         \$386,480         \$0 <td>Chemicals</td> <td>\$94,638</td> <td>Division</td> <td>\$0</td> <td>\$0</td> <td>\$0</td> <td>\$94,638</td> <td>\$0</td> <td></td> <td>\$0</td> <td>\$0 \$0</td> <td>\$0 \$0 \$0</td>	Chemicals	\$94,638	Division	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$94,638	\$0		\$0	\$0 \$0	\$0 \$0 \$0
Item and Benefits         \$198,588         Notice of Division         \$0         \$198,588         \$0         \$198,588         \$0         \$198,588         \$0         \$198,588         \$0         \$0         \$198,588         \$0         \$0         \$198,588         \$0         \$0         \$198,588         \$0         \$0         \$198,588         \$0         \$0         \$198,588         \$0         \$0         \$198,588         \$0         \$0         \$198,578         \$0         \$0         \$198,572         \$0         \$198,572         \$0         \$0         \$0         \$100,60         \$0         \$0         \$100,60         \$0 <t< td=""><td>Labor</td><td>\$386,480</td><td>Division</td><td>\$¢</td><td>\$0</td><td>\$0</td><td>\$386,480</td><td>\$0</td><td></td><td>\$0</td><td>\$0</td><td>\$0 \$0</td></t<>	Labor	\$386,480	Division	\$¢	\$0	\$0	\$386,480	\$0		\$0	\$0	\$0 \$0
Transportation         \$49,872         water         \$0         \$49,872         \$0           Materials and Supplies         \$77,019         Water         \$0         \$49,872         \$0           Materials and Supplies         \$77,019         Brision         \$0         \$50         \$50         \$50           Outside Services         \$316,571         \$0         \$0         \$316,571         \$0           Outside Services         \$316,571         \$0         \$0         \$316,571         \$0           Other         \$3,248         \$0         \$0         \$0         \$32,48         \$0	den and Benefits	\$198,588	oround- water Division Ground-	\$0	ŞO	\$0	\$198,588	\$0		\$0	\$0 \$0	\$0 \$0
Materials and Supplies         \$77,019         Ground- water         \$0         \$77,019         \$0	Transportation	\$49,872	water Division	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$49,872	\$0		\$0	\$0 \$0	\$0 \$0 \$0
Outside Services         \$316,571         water         \$0         \$0         \$316,571         \$0           Division         Division         6         50         \$0         \$316,571         \$0           Other         \$3,248         water         \$0         \$0         \$3,248         \$0	Materials and Supplies	\$77,019	Ground- water Division Ground-	\$0	ŞO	\$0	\$77,019	\$0		\$0	\$0	0\$ 0\$
Other \$3,248 water \$0 \$0 \$3,248 \$0	Outside Services	\$316,571	water Division Ground-	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$316,571	\$0		\$0	\$0 \$0	\$0 \$0 \$0
	Other	\$3,248	water	\$0	Ş0	\$0	\$3,248	\$0		\$0	\$0 \$0	\$0 \$0 \$0
	Labor	\$1,824,573	Max Hour	\$462,568	\$342,300	\$837,248	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0 \$0	0\$ 0\$ 0\$
Labor \$1,824,573 Max Hour \$462,568 \$342,300 \$837,248 \$0 \$0	len and Benefits	\$972,646	Max Hour	\$246,586	\$182,474	\$446,321	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0 \$0	\$0 \$0 \$0
Labor         \$1,824,573         Max Hour         \$462,568         \$342,300         \$837,248         \$0         \$0           den and Benefits         \$972,646         Max Hour         \$246,586         \$182,474         \$446,321         \$0         \$0	Transportation	\$166,478	Max Hour	\$42,206	\$31,232	\$76,392	\$0	\$0		\$0	¢0 \$0	\$0 \$0 \$0
Labor         \$1,824,573         Max Hour         \$462,568         \$342,300         \$837,248         \$0         \$0           den and Benefits         \$972,646         Max Hour         \$246,586         \$182,474         \$446,321         \$0         \$0           Transportation         \$166,478         Max Hour         \$42,206         \$31,232         \$76,392         \$0         \$0	Materials and Supplies	\$619,736	Max Hour	\$157,116	\$116,266	\$284,380	\$0	\$0		¢0	\$0 \$0	\$0 \$0 \$0
Labor         \$1,824,573         Wax Hour         \$462,568         \$342,300         \$837,248         \$0         \$0           len and Benefits         \$972,646         Max Hour         \$246,586         \$182,474         \$446,321         \$0         \$0           Transportation         \$166,478         Max Hour         \$245,586         \$182,474         \$446,321         \$0         \$0           Materials and Supplies         \$619,736         Max Hour         \$157,116         \$116,266         \$284,380         \$0         \$0	Outside Services	\$783,867	Max Hour	\$198,727	\$147,058	\$359,696	\$0	\$0		\$0	¢0 \$0	\$0 \$0 \$0
Labor         \$1,824,573         WaxHour         \$462,568         \$342,300         \$837,248         \$0         \$0           len and Benefits         \$972,646         WaxHour         \$246,586         \$182,474         \$46,321         \$0         \$0           Transportation         \$166,478         WaxHour         \$242,206         \$31,232         \$76,392         \$0         \$0           Materials and Supplies         \$619,736         MaxHour         \$42,206         \$31,232         \$76,392         \$0         \$0           Materials and Supplies         \$619,736         \$42,206         \$31,232         \$76,392         \$0         \$0           Dutside Services         \$519,736         \$116,266         \$284,380         \$0         \$0	Other	\$112.554	Max Hour	\$28,535	\$21,116	\$51,648	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0 \$0	0\$ 0\$ 0\$

	Uncollectibles \$65,7	Labor \$340,5	1 and Benefits \$193,7	ransportation	Materials and Supplies \$159,7	tside Services \$220,1	Other \$5,7	Engineering	Labor \$398,1	ו and Benefits \$195,0	ransportation \$5,4	Materials and Supplies \$23,5	tside Services \$237,2	Other \$23,2	nistrative and General	Labor \$780,9	1 and Benefits \$391,0	Shared rr/Burden and ts from CLWA \$608,1	
Customer	12 Billing Customer	Service - .73 Billing Customer	74 Billing Customer	\$ervice - \$0 Billing Customei	Service - 66 Billing Customer	Service - .26 Billing Customer	37 Billing		.39 Max Day	13 Max Day	i71 Max Day	85 Max Day	.86 Max Day	95 Max Day		General/ 31 Admin	General/ 079 Admin	General/ .74 Admin	
	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$205,934	\$100,869	\$2,830	\$12,199	\$122,734	\$12,049		\$390,466	\$195,540	\$304,087	
	\$0	\$	\$	¢	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$152,391	\$74,643	\$2,094	\$9,027	\$90,823	\$8,916		\$0	\$0	Ş	
	\$0	\$0	\$0	¢	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0	\$0	
	\$0	\$0	\$0	¢0	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0		ŞO	\$0	\$0	
	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	¢	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0	\$0	ŞO	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0	¢0	
	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0	\$0	
	ŞO	\$0	\$0	ŞO	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0	\$0	
	\$32,856	\$170,287	\$96,887	\$0	\$79,883	\$110,063	\$2,869		\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$390,466	\$195,540	\$304,087	
	\$32,856	\$170,287	\$96,887	\$0	\$79,883	\$110,063	\$2,869		\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$0	¢	
	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$39,814	\$19,501	\$547	\$2,359	\$23,729	\$2,330		\$0	¢0	¢0	

**Customer Service** 

Ş	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	, ,	n v	n¢ .	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$536,264		\$112,193	\$178,153	\$0	\$826,610		3%	\$37,109	\$0	)
Ş	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	,	0 v	D¢ .	ŞO	\$0	\$0	\$492,844		\$33,234	\$52,773	Ş0	<b>\$578,851</b>		2%	\$25,986	\$0	)
\$1,647	\$52,363	\$202,850	\$0	\$4,932	\$151,797		CU2,111¢	105,024	Ş44,021	-\$67,559	\$203,065	\$2,179,820		\$53,025	\$84,200	\$0	\$2,317,046		7%	\$104,019	Ş	•
\$0	\$0	\$0	\$526,837	\$0	\$0	4	n v	D¢ .	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$526,837		\$0	\$0	\$0	\$526,837		2%	\$23,651	\$0	•
\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	4	nç ç	Ŋ¢ .	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$759,988		\$13,216	\$20,986	\$0	\$794,190		2%	\$35,653	Ş	•
\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	4	nç ç	Ŋ¢ .	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$11,386,296		\$65,311	\$103,710	\$0	\$11,555,317		36%	\$518,751	Ş	•
\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	4	06	n¢ .	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$2,103,089		\$217,194	\$344 <b>,</b> 887	\$0	\$2,665,170		8%	\$119,647	\$0	) +
\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	ç	D. 0.	D¢.	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$2,729,168		\$132,634	\$210,613	Ş	\$3,072,414		%6	\$137,929	ŞO	•
\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	Ş	D. 0.	D¢ ·	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$1,178,341		\$35,522	\$56,406	\$0	\$1,270,269		4%	\$57,026	\$0	) +
\$1,647	\$52,363	\$202,850	\$0	\$4,932	\$151,797		CU2,114	105,024	Ş44,021	-\$67,559	\$203,065	\$3,279,329		\$2,146,771	\$3,408,912	Ş	\$8,835,012		27%	\$396,629	\$0	2
General/ Admin General/	Admin General/	Admin Concernat	ion	Admin Constant	Admin	General/ Admin	General/	General/	Admin General/	deneral/ Admin	General/ Admin		Canital	Capital	Capital	Capital						
\$3,293	\$104,726	\$405,700	\$526,837	\$9,863	\$303,593		004/400¢	, 154 , 154	Ş88,041	-\$135,118	\$406,130	\$25,171,975		\$2,809,100	\$4,460,640	\$0	\$32,441,716		\$1,456,400	\$1,456,400	Ş	•
Transportation Materials and	Supplies	Outside Services	Conservation	Compensation	Services	Property, Liability and Retiree Medical	Dues and	Iviembersnips	Other Administrative and	General Transfer Labor	O&M Adjustment Amount	Subtotal O&M	Existing Debt	Service	Fund Balance	New Debt	subicial Revenue Requirements	<b>Less Revenue Offset</b> Non-Operating	(Other) Revenues	Offsets	Midyear Rate Adiustment	

Adjustment for Annualized Current Rates	\$624,762	\$170,145	\$24,463	\$59,169	\$51,326	\$222,532	\$15,295	\$10,146	\$44,622	\$11,148	\$15,919
CLWA Rate Passthrough	0\$										
Total Cost of Service to be Recovered from Proposed Rates	\$31,610,078	\$8,608,528	\$1,237,706	\$2,993,654	\$2,596,848	\$11,259,099	\$773,831	\$513,332	\$2,257,649	\$564,012	\$805,420

[This page intentionally left blank.]
# ATTACHMENT 2

# **RESOLUTION NO.**

## RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE CASTAIC LAKE WATER AGENCY APPROVING THE SANTA CLARITA WATER DIVISION'S (SCWD) NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING ON THE PROPOSED RETAIL WATER RATE CHARGES AND DIRECTING THAT A PUBLIC HEARING BE HELD

**WHEREAS,** California Constitution Articles XIII D, section 6(a) ("Article XIII D") requires government agencies to hold a public hearing and mail a notice of the public hearing regarding proposed new or increases in existing water service charges; and

**WHEREAS,** the notice of the public hearing must be mailed to the record owner of a parcel upon which the water service charges are proposed for imposition, or any tenant who is directly responsible for the payment of water service charges (i.e., a customer of record who is not a property owner); and

**WHEREAS**, the notice must be mailed not less than forty-five days prior to the public hearing; and

**WHEREAS**, because the Santa Clarita Water Division (SCWD) of the Castaic Lake Water Agency is proposing to adjust and increase the rates for its water service charges it must comply with the procedural requirements of Article XIII D; and

**WHEREAS**, the Agency's Board of Directors desires to take action to comply with the applicable procedural requirements of Article XIII D by approving the Notice of the Public Hearing on the Proposed Retail Water Service charges (the "Notice").

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Agency's Board of Directors as follows:

- 1. The Board of Directors approves the form of the Notice attached as Exhibit A to this Resolution and directs SCWD staff to mail the Notice in accordance with Article XIII D.
- 2. The Board of Directors directs that a public hearing on the proposed rate adjustments and increases shall be held not less than forty-five days after the Notice has been mailed.

[This page intentionally left blank.]

# **EXHIBIT A**

### NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING PROPOSED ADJUSTMENTS TO AND INCREASES IN THE RATES FOR RETAIL WATER SERVICE CHARGES Santa Clarita Water Division of the Castaic Lake Water Agency

The Board of Directors of the Castaic Lake Water Agency (CLWA) will be holding a public hearing on a date not less than 45 days after the mailing date of this notice, **at 6:15 p.m.** in its Boardroom at the Rio Vista Treatment Plant, located at **27234 Bouquet Canyon Road, Santa Clarita, California**, to consider the adoption of adjustments to and increases in the rates of the retail water service charges for its Santa Clarita Water Division (SCWD).

### WHY ARE RATE INCREASES NEEDED?

SCWD is committed to providing the highest quality water services at the lowest possible rates for our customers. To meet this commitment, SCWD engaged an independent consultant to perform a cost of service and water rate study (Study) that (1) evaluates the infrastructure needs, programs, and operations and maintenance costs of SCWD water services; and (2) develops rates necessary to recover the costs for these services for the next three years. A cost of service and rate study demonstrates what it costs SCWD to provide water service and the appropriate rates to fairly and appropriately allocate the costs of providing water to our customers. The cost of providing water includes not only the water it purchases, but the infrastructure that treats and delivers the water, and its water conservation and efficiency and water demand management programs to ensure that there is safe and reliable water to meet the demands of all water customers twenty-four hours a day, seven days a week.

Based upon evaluation performed in the Study, it has been determined that adjustments to and increases in the rates of the SCWD's water service charges are necessary to enable it to:

- recover current and projected costs of operations and maintenance, and capital infrastructure improvements needed to repair and update SCWD's aging water system;
- maintain the operational and financial stability of the utility;
- comply with State mandated regulatory requirements;
- meet and comply with annual debt service requirements; and
- avoid operational deficits and depletion of reserves.

As described below, SCWD is proposing to adjust the method for calculating its water service charges for Single Family Residential customers. This adjustment will result in Single Family Residential customers no longer being subject to tiered water rates, rather they will be subject to the same uniform volumetric rate structure (i.e., constant unit price for all metered volumetric units of water) as all other customer classes. A substantial portion of SCWD's costs to operate and maintain the water system are fixed, meaning the costs remain the same regardless of how much water is used by customers. Over the last several years, SCWD has experienced declines in water demand resulting from the drought and state-mandated water use reductions, and therefore, reductions in water revenues. While experiencing these declines in water demand and revenues, SCWD has exercised fiscal discipline by utilizing reserves and managing operating costs to avoid significant increases in the rates for its water service charges. The rate consultant studied the effects of the reduction in water use and revenues, and developed rates that will ensure there are stable revenues and reserves to fund utility obligations going forward.

The proposed rate increases for the water service charges will allow SCWD to provide safe, reliable drinking water to its customers. Absent critical rate increases, SCWD would experience budget shortfalls for each year of the three-year forecast performed in the Study. As described in more detail below, the rate adjustments and increases are proposed to commence January 1, 2018, and each January 1 thereafter, through and including January 1, 2020. The Study supporting the financial plan and the proposed rates is available for review at SCWD's Administrative Offices located at 26521 Summit Circle in Santa Clarita on Monday through Thursday, 7:30 a.m. to 5:30 p.m., and alternating Fridays, 7:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., excluding holidays.

### HOW ARE OUR WATER RATES CALCULATED?

SCWD has three distinct customer classes: Single-Family Residential (SFR), Irrigation (customers with dedicated irrigation meters), and All Other Customers (multi-family residential, institutional, commercial, and industrial customers). The rate structure for the SCWD retail water service charges is comprised of three components: (1) a fixed monthly Meter Service Charge, determined on the basis of the size of the meter serving the property (in inches); (2) a variable

Commodity Charge, determined on the basis the number of metered units of water delivered (with each unit equal to one hundred cubic feet (CCF), or 748 gallons); and (3) a Private Fire Service Protection Charge, determined on the basis of the diameter of the fireline serving the property (in inches).

The Meter Charge is designed to recover a significant portion of SCWD's fixed costs, including certain operations and maintenance costs, and meter reading, billings and collections, and accounting costs. The rates for the Meter Charge are the same for all customer classes depending on the size of the water meter serving a property.

The Commodity Charge is designed to recover a portion of SCWD's fixed costs and its variable costs of purchasing and delivering water. Currently for SFR customers, the Commodity Charge consists of three tiers that impose higher rates as the level of consumption increases. At this time, SCWD is transitioning from the SFR tiered rate structure to a uniform volumetric rate structure for all classes of customers.

The Private Fire Service Protection Charge is designed to recover the cost of providing water for private fire protection services and is imposed only on properties that, as a condition of extending or initiating water service, are required to install a private fire suppression system, or have requested the delivery of water for the purpose of private fire service protection.

Together, the three rate components are designed to proportionately allocate the cost of providing water service on a parcel basis among the customer classes. If approved, all adjustments to and increases in the rates will be effective on January 1 for the years shown in the tables below.

## WHOLESALE WATER PASS-THROUGH ADJUSTMENTS

SCWD purchases a portion of its water from CLWA. CLWA obtains its water from two sources—imported water from the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta (the "Delta") via the over 400-mile California Aqueduct, and local groundwater. The proposed rates for the Commodity Charges include CLWA approved wholesale water rate increases for the water SCWD purchases through calendar year 2018. For calendar years 2019 and 2020, SCWD is proposing to automatically pass through to customers any future incremental increases in the costs for wholesale water that CLWA imposes upon SCWD (each a "CLWA Pass-Through Adjustment"). Provided, however, that: (1) any CLWA Pass-Through Adjustment shall not exceed ten percent per year in 2019 and 2020; (2) in no event shall such rates be increased by more than the cost of providing water service; and (3) SCWD shall provide all customers at least 30 days' written notice prior to implementing any CLWA Pass-Through Adjustment. Any CLWA Pass-Through Adjustment will only impact the rates of the Commodity Charges in 2019 and 2020 set forth in the tables below.

### POWER PASS-THROUGH ADJUSTMENTS

SCWD purchases power from Southern California Edison (SCE). For calendar years 2018, 2019 and 2020, SCWD has estimated a five percent annual increase for power costs. The proposed rates for the Commodity Charges include projected annual five percent increases in the cost of the power it purchases. To ensure that there are sufficient revenues to provide water services, SCWD is also proposing to automatically pass through to customers any future incremental increases in the costs for power that SCE imposes upon SCWD that are greater than the five percent projected in the Study. Any Power Pass-Through Adjustment will only impact the rates in the Commodity Charge set forth in the table below. If approved, SCWD may implement any SCE pass-through adjustment at any time during the three-year period commencing January 1, 2018 and ending on December 31, 2020. Provided, however that (1) any Power Pass-Through Adjustment shall not exceed five percent per year in 2018, 2019 and 2020; (2) in no event shall such rates be increased by more than the cost of providing water service; and (3) SCWD shall provide all customers at least 30 days' written notice prior to implementing any Power Pass-Through Adjustment.

# CURRENT AND PROPOSED WATER RATES

The current and proposed <u>maximum</u> rates for SCWD's Meter Service Charge, Commodity Charge (exclusive of any CLWA Pass-Through Adjustments described above) and (exclusive of additional Power Pass-Through beyond the estimated five percent described above), Private Fire Service Protection Charge and the effective dates for the implementation of the rates are shown in the tables below. The amount paid for the Meter Service Charge and Private Fire Protection Service Charge are the same each month. The amount paid for the Commodity Charge varies each month depending on the number of units (CCF) of water each customer uses during the prior month.

### Current and Proposed Fixed Meter Service Charges by Meter Size (\$ per Month)

Meter Size (inches)	Current 2017	Proposed January 1, 2018	Proposed January 1, 2019	Proposed January 1,2020
5/8 by 3/4	\$19.98	\$21.45	\$21.88	\$22.32
3/4	\$25.26	\$29.09	\$29.68	\$30.28
1	\$35.80	\$44.36	\$45.25	\$46.16
1 1/2	\$62.16	\$82.55	\$84.21	\$85.90
2	\$93.80	\$128.37	\$130.94	\$133.56
3	\$178.18	\$250.58	\$255.60	\$260.72
4	\$273.11	\$388.05	\$395.82	\$403.74
6	\$536.79	\$769.93	\$785.33	\$801.04
8	\$853.19	\$1,228.18	\$1,252.75	\$1,277.81

## Current and Proposed Private Fire Service Protection Charges by Meter Size (\$ per Month)

Fireline size in Inches	Current 2017	Proposed	Proposed	Proposed
		January 1, 2018	January 1, 2019	January 1, 2020
1"	\$2.84	\$2.95	\$3.01	\$3.08
2"	\$5.68	\$5.90	\$6.02	\$6.15
4"	\$11.36	\$11.79	\$12.03	\$12.28
6"	\$17.04	\$17.68	\$18.04	\$18.41
8"	\$22.72	\$23.57	\$24.05	\$24.54
10"	\$28.40	\$29.46	\$30.05	\$30.66
12"	\$34.08	\$35.35	\$36.06	\$36.79
14"	\$39.76	\$41.24	\$42.07	\$42.92
16"	\$45.44	\$47.13	\$48.08	\$49.05
18"	\$51.12	\$53.02	\$54.09	\$55.18
20"	\$56.80	\$58.91	\$60.09	\$61.30

## Current 2017 Commodity Charges (\$ per CCF)

Customer Class	Current 2017		
<u>SFR</u>			
Tier 1 (0-14 CCF)	\$1.80		
Tier 2 (15-49 CCF)	\$2.01		
Tier 3 (50 and > CCF)	\$2.64		
Landscape	\$2.64		
All Others	\$2.01		

#### Proposed Commodity Charges (\$ per CCF)

	Proposed	Proposed	Proposed
	January 1, 2018	January 1, 2019	January 1, 2020
All Customers	\$1.91	\$1.95	\$1.99

### WHAT DOES THIS MEAN TO ME?

The table below is provided as a reference for estimating your bill under the proposed rates, assuming an SFR customer has a  $\frac{3}{4}$  inch water meter.

Dased on various Levels of Water Usage (in CCI 3)					
Monthly Bill (3/4-inch meter)	Current 2017	Proposed January 1, 2018	Proposed January 1, 2019	Proposed January 1, 2020	
8 Ccf	\$39.67	\$44.37	\$45.28	\$46.20	
18 Ccf	\$58.52	\$63.47	\$64.78	\$66.10	
27 Ccf	\$76.60	\$80.66	\$82.33	\$84.01	
40 Ccf	\$102.73	\$105.49	\$107.68	\$109.88	

#### Sample Impact on Monthly Water Bills of Single-Family Residential Customers Based on Various Levels of Water Usage (in CCFs)

### HOW DO I PROTEST THE PROPOSED RATE ADJUSTMENTS AND INCREASES?

Any record owner of a parcel upon which the water service charges are proposed for imposition and any tenant who is directly responsible for the payment of water service charges (i.e., a customer of record who is not a record owner) may submit a written protest to the proposed rates for SCWD's water service charges; provided, however, only one protest will be counted per identified parcel. Any written protest must: (1) state the identified record owner or tenant is in opposition to the proposed water service charges; (2) provide the location of the identified parcel (by street address or assessor's parcel number); and (3) include the name and signature of the record owner or tenant submitting the protest. Written protests may be submitted by mail to the Board Secretary at Santa Clarita Water Division, P.O. Box 903, Santa Clarita CA 91380-9003, or in person at 26521 Summit Circle in Santa Clarita, or at the public hearing to be held on November 20, 2017. All written protests must be received prior to the close of the public hearing, which will occur when public testimony on the proposed rates is concluded.

Any protest submitted via email or other electronic means will not be accepted. Please identify on the front of the envelope for any protest, whether mailed or submitted in person to the CLWA Secretary, Attn: Public Hearing on Water Rates. The CLWA Board of Directors will hear all oral testimony and consider all written protests to the proposed rate adjustments and increases at the public hearing. Oral comments at the public hearing will not qualify as formal protests unless accompanied by a written protest. Upon the conclusion of the public hearing, the Board of Directors will consider adoption of the rate adjustments and increases to SCWD's water service charges as described herein. If written protests against the proposed rate adjustments and increases are not presented by a majority of the record owners of the identified parcels upon which the rates are proposed to be imposed or any tenants directly liable for the payment of water service charges, the Board of Directors will be authorized to impose the rate adjustments and increases. If adopted, the rates will be in effect on the dates noted above.

If you have questions regarding this Notice, the public hearing, the proposed retail water rates or how the proposed rates will affect your water bill, please contact our Customer Service Department at (661) 259-2737 or visit our website at <u>www.santaclaritawater.com</u>. Efficient water use and avoidance of water waste will save our customers money and protect water resources. Moreover, in coordination with CLWA and other local water retailers (known collectively as the Family of Water Suppliers), it is SCWD's policy to encourage a permanent water use efficiency ethic. To learn more about how to efficiently use water and lower your water bill, please contact us at (661) 259-2737, or visit our website at <u>www.santaclaritawater.com/your-water/rebates</u>.



## SUMMARY

The Agency is conducting its 2017 Facility Capacity Fee (FCF) Study, which is updated every 2-3 years. The last FCF study was the 2014 Study, with FCFs set for calendar years 2015, 2016 and 2017. Staff anticipates the final Study will be completed in October and that recommendations for revised Facility Capacity Fees and revised Facility Capacity Charges (fees) will be presented to the Committee and Board in October or November of 2017, with revised fees effective January 1, 2018.

The 2017 Facility Capacity Fee Study is based on a number of planning documents which have changed significantly in recent years, including the 2015 Urban Water Management Plan, the updated Recycled Water Master Plan and the Emergency and Operational Storage Study. With the updated information and because the Santa Clarita Valley is 70% built out, the Agency is reviewing different methodologies which would make the fee easier to understand and administer. This is based, in part, on community feedback with concerns about the complexity of the model and the high cost of retrofit or remodel projects. The Agency has listened to the community feedback and concerns and has incorporated them into the study process.

Staff anticipates recommending a program where FCFs are charged based on meter equivalents (based on the size of the meter), rather than the current methodology based on estimated water usage. In this methodology, fees would only be imposed for new meters or existing meters that are required to be upsized. This is because the Agency is finding that the vast majority of retrofit or remodeling projects will not require additional capacity in the system (that is, additional facilities will not have to be built). Staff also anticipates recommending the Agency use four Water Service Areas (WSA) rather than the current 10 WSAs.

Staff anticipates the benefits of a revised program would include the following:

- The model and program would be easier to understand.
- Capacity fees would be charged on the same basis as retailer connection fees.
- The application process would be simpler, as detailed irrigation and interior buildout plans would not be required.
- Many retrofit and remodel projects would not incur fees.

# DISCUSSION

# FCF Study Preview – December 2016

At the December 14, 2016 Board Meeting, staff previewed the 2017 FCF process with the Board of Directors. Staff discussed that there have been significant changes in the Agency's service area and the water utility industry since the program was established in 1986. Staff recommended exploring new approaches during the 2017 Study process. Specific areas of discussion included:

- The 2015 Urban Water Management Plan (UWMP) shows significantly less increase in demand and population that the 2010 UWMP.
- State regulations for conservation programs and building codes are reducing usage.
- The last 5-10 years of FCF revenue show building activity is occurring at a much lower rate than in the past and in purveyor growth projections.
- The Agency is nearly 70 percent built out. It is difficult to predict *when* buildout will occur.
- The remaining growth portion of the Capital Improvement Program (CIP) concentrates on recycled water, system storage requirements and additional groundwater banking programs.
- A significant portion of the FCFs buy into the existing system.
- Staff discussed using a simpler model in which FCFs would be charged per meter, in the same manner as retail connection fees, and also based on fewer Water Service Areas.
- The Board was supportive of reviewing these items.

# Updated CIP – Early 2017

Staff updated the growth portion of the CIP incorporating updated planning documents including:

- "One Valley, One Vision" land use plan by the City of Santa Clarita and the County of Los Angeles
- 2015 UWMP
- Updated Recycled Water Master Plan (2016)
- Emergency and Operational Storage Plan (2017)

The updated CIP was reviewed and approved by the Planning and Engineering Committee in May 2017.

# **Revised FCF Model – Middle 2017**

Staff provided updated population, demand and CIP information to the FCF financial consultant and asked the consultant to provide a preliminary update to the existing model, as well as create a preliminary new model based on a meter-based charge. Staff reviewed the result at a high level and were satisfied that the two sets of results were similar.

# Stakeholder Outreach Process – August 2017

Based on the preliminary modeling, staff reached out to stakeholder groups to discuss the work to-date, and to consider new approaches to the FCF model. Staff met with the Santa Clarita Valley Economic Development Corporation, the Santa Clarita Valley Chamber of Commerce and the Building Industry Association. The feedback was generally positive and supportive of a simpler and easier-to-understand model. The stakeholder groups requested additional meetings once the model has been finalized.

# Board of Directors Meeting on August 23, 2017

At its regular meeting on August 23, 2017, the Board of Directors adopted Resolution No. 3189 Revising the Imposition of Facility Capacity Charges. Based on the preliminary results of the modeling and positive feedback from stakeholder groups, staff anticipates recommending the changes discussed above, including a program in which retrofit and remodel projects would only be charged when they require new or upsized meters. Staff recommended the Agency's existing Facility Capacity Charges program be changed now to only apply to new and upsized meters for existing developed property. This would provide good community relations and customer service by avoiding creating a situation in which property owners have to choose between implementing a project now, or delaying the project until January 2018 in order to avoid these charges.

# **Next Steps**

Staff will review the results from the revised financial model and the draft FCF Study in September 2017, and will again reach out to stakeholder groups. The FCF Study and proposed fees will be forwarded to the Committee and Board in October or November 2017. A Public Hearing on the proposed fees is scheduled for the November 20, 2017 special Board meeting. Recommended fees would be effective January 1, 2018.

# FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS

None at this time.

# RECOMMENDATION

None at this time.

VLP

[This page intentionally left blank.]

### SEPTEMBER 2017

COMMITTEE (September 19)

- 1. Recommend Approval of a Resolution Authorizing a Proposition 218 Notice of Public Hearing on the Proposed Retail Water Rates and Setting a Public Hearing Date
- 2. Update on 2017 Facility Capacity Fee Study
- 3. Committee Planning Calendar

BOARD (September 27)

- 1. Approve a Resolution Authorizing a Proposition 218 Notice of Public Hearing on the Proposed Retail Water Rates and Setting a Public Hearing Date
- 2. Update on 2017 Facility Capacity Fee Study

JPA Meeting (September 27)

#### OCTOBER 2017

COMMITTEE (October 9)

- 1. Review of 2017 Facility Capacity Fee Study (Proposed 2018 Facility Capacity Fees) and Recommend Approval of a Resolution of Intent to Modify Water Service Areas and Apportion the Annual Capital Budget and Set Facility Capacity Fees and Charges for the Castaic Lake Water Agency for Calendar Years 2018, 2019 and 2020 and Call a Public Hearing
- 2. Committee Planning Calendar

BOARD (1<sup>st</sup> meeting, October 11)

JPA Meeting (1<sup>st</sup> meeting, October 11)

BOARD (2<sup>nd</sup> meeting, October 25)

 Review of 2017 Facility Capacity Fee Study (Proposed 2018 Facility Capacity Fees) and Approve a Resolution of Intent to Modify Water Service Areas and Apportion the Annual Capital Budget and Set Facility Capacity Fees and Charges for the Castaic Lake Water Agency for Calendar Years 2018, 2019 and 2020 and Call a Public Hearing

JPA Meeting (2<sup>nd</sup> meeting, October 25)

#### NOVEMBER 2017

COMMITTEE (November 6)

- 1. Recommend Approval of Resolution Establishing Retail Water Rates for Calendar Years 2018, 2019 and 2020
- 2. Recommend Receiving and Filing of Wholesale System FY 2017/18 Yearend Budget Report
- 3. Recommend Receiving and Filing of Retail System FY 2017/18 Yearend Budget Report
- 4. Recommend Receiving and Filing:
  - a. FY 2016/17 Comprehensive Annual Financial Report and the Management Report
  - b. FY 2016/17 Wholesale and Retail Interdivisional Services Report
- 5. Committee Planning Calendar

BOARD (November 20)

- 1. Public Hearing to Review the 2017 Facility Capacity Fee Study (Proposed 2017 Facility Capacity Fees)
- 2. Proposition 218 Public Hearing on the Proposed Retail Water Rates Adjustments
- Approve a Resolution to Modify Water Service Areas and Apportion the Annual Capital Budget and Set Facility Capacity Fees and Charges for the Castaic Lake Water Agency for Calendar Years 2018, 2019 and 2020
- 4. Approve a Resolution Establishing Retail Water Rates for Calendar Years 2018, 2019 and 2020
- 5. Approve Receiving and Filing of Wholesale System FY 2017/18 Yearend Budget Report (consent)
- 6. Approve Receiving and Filing of Retail System FY 2017/18 Yearend Budget Report (consent)
- 7. Approve Receiving and Filing:
  - a. FY 2016/17 Comprehensive Annual Financial Report and the Management Report
  - b. FY 2016/17 Wholesale and Retail Interdivisional Services Report

JPA Meeting (November 20)

### DECEMBER 2017

COMMITTEE (December 11)

1. Committee Planning Calendar

BOARD (December 27)

JPA Meeting (December 27)

#### **JANUARY 2018**

FINANCING CORPORATION (tbd)

1. Annual meeting

COMMITTEE (January 8)

1. Committee Planning Calendar

BOARD (January 24)

JPA Meeting (January 24)

### FEBRUARY 2018

COMMITTEE (February 12)

- 1. Recommend Receiving and Filing of Wholesale System FY 2017/18 Midyear Budget Report
- 2. Committee Planning Calendar

BOARD (1<sup>st</sup> meeting, February 14)

JPA Meeting (1<sup>st</sup> meeting, February 14)

BOARD (2nd meeting, February 28)

1. Approve Receiving and Filing of Wholesale System FY 2017/18 Midyear Budget Report (consent)

JPA Meeting (2<sup>nd</sup> meeting, February 28)

- 1. Re-adopt Investment Policy
- 2. Elect officers

STRATEGIC PLANNING WORKSHOP (February 23 and 24)

### MARCH 2018

COMMITTEE (March 12)

- 1. Recommend Receiving and Filing of Retail FY 2017/18 Midyear Budget Report
- 2. Committee Planning Calendar

BOARD (1<sup>st</sup> meeting, March 14)

JPA Meeting (1<sup>st</sup> meeting, March 14)

BOARD (2<sup>nd</sup> meeting, March 28)

1. Approve Receiving and Filing of Retail FY 2017/18 Midyear Budget Report (consent)

JPA Meeting (2<sup>nd</sup> meeting, March 28)

#### **APRIL 2018**

COMMITTEE (April 9)

- 1. Provide Direction for a Proposed Employee Salary Adjustment for FY 2018/19
- 2. Review Draft FY 2018/19 Wholesale Budget
- 3. Review Draft FY 2018/19 SCWD Budget
- 4. Committee Planning Calendar

BOARD (1<sup>st</sup> meeting, April 11)

1. Review and Provide Direction for Budget Baseline and Baseline Options

JPA Meeting (1<sup>st</sup> meeting, April 11)

BOARD (2<sup>nd</sup> meeting, April 25)

1. Approve Proposed Employee Salary Adjustment for FY 2018/19

JPA Meeting (2<sup>nd</sup> meeting, April 25)

### MAY 2018

COMMITTEE (May 14)

- 1. Recommend Approval of a Resolution Adopting the Wholesale System Fiscal Year 2018/19 Budget
- Recommend Approval of a Resolution Adopting the Appropriation of All As-Yet Unappropriated Funds for FY 2017/18
- 3. Recommend Approval of a Resolution Adopting the Appropriation Limit for FY 2018/19
- 4. Recommend Approval of a Resolution Adopting the SCWD Fiscal Year 2018/19 Budget
- 5. Committee Planning Calendar

BOARD (meeting, May 23)

- 1. Approve a Resolution Adopting the Wholesale System Fiscal Year 2018/19 Budget
- Approve a Resolution Adopting the Appropriation of All As-Yet Unappropriated Funds for FY 2017/18 (consent)
- 3. Approve a Resolution Adopting the Appropriation Limit for FY 2018/19 (consent)
- 4. Approve a Resolution Adopting the SCWD Fiscal Year 2018/19 Budget

JPA Meeting (meeting, May 23)

1. Approve a Resolution Adopting the Fiscal Year 2018/19 Budget

### **JUNE 2018**

COMMITTEE (June 11)

- 1. Recommend Approval of Resolutions Setting Castaic Lake Water Agency Tax Rate for Fiscal Year 2018/19 and Requesting Levy of Tax by Los Angeles County and Ventura County
- 2. Recommend Approval of Resolution Authorizing July 2018 Water Supply Contract Payment
- 3. Committee Planning Calendar

BOARD (1<sup>st</sup> meeting, June 13)

JPA Meeting (1<sup>st</sup> meeting, June 13)

BOARD (2<sup>nd</sup> meeting, June 27)

- 1. Approve Resolutions Setting Castaic Lake Water Agency Tax Rate for Fiscal Year 2018/19 and Requesting Levy of Tax by Los Angeles County and Ventura County (consent)
- 2. Approve a Resolution Authorizing July 2018 Water Supply Contract Payment (consent)

JPA Meeting (2<sup>nd</sup> meeting, June 27)